Time to clear the air

Understanding how and why the cloud-computing offering has changed over time. A qualitative case study from a supplier's perspective.

Abstract

Cloud computing has recently become a hot topic and has been predicted to revolutionize business. Despite the wide celebrations of the technology's benefits to organizations, researchers have given little attention to the business side of cloud and most existing literature on the subject has a clear technology focus. Hence, there is a lack of research that empirically explains how cloud has developed in a business context and what factors have influenced this change. To address this empirical gap, this study takes the perspective of a supplier of the technology, aiming to understand the supplier's role in the development of cloud. The study applies a value perspective from business-model literature together with a business-marketing framework, in order to investigate how the cloud offering has changed over time and what has influenced the suppliers to make these changes. To achieve this, we adopted a qualitative case-study approach and conducted 21 interviews with 18 experienced employees working in managing positions at one leading cloud supplier. The findings from the study imply that the offering has changed from emphasizing quantitative values to emphasizing qualitative values and a problem-solving ability, and that the offering has been influenced by a mix of the supplier's perception of the potential value contribution for customers, and the supplier's perception of what uncertainties customers are facing at that time. Furthermore, three external factors were also identified as influencing this change. The results contribute with valuable insights for suppliers of new technology, enhancing the knowledge of how a technology offering could be designed to increase customer adoption.

Keywords: Cloud, Business models, Buyer-seller relationship, Supplier ability, Customer uncertainties.

Authors Rebeka Karabeleska 23279 David Thurfjell 22941

Supervisor Per Andersson **Thesis coordinators** Susanne Sweet Markus Kallifatides

Presentation May 2019

Acknowledgements

This study would not have been possible to conduct without the case company and all of the interviewees. We would like to thank all the cloud sales- and technology- experts who shared and contributed to this thesis with their insights, experiences, and time.

Per Andersson, our supervisor, gave us valuable feedback and continuous support throughout this thesis and therefore he deserves a big thank you.

Additionally, we would like to thank all who contributed with constructive feedback after having the patience to read through our thesis.

Definitions

Supplier

A supplier is an entity (person or organization) who delivers and provides a specific product or service to another entity (person or organization).

Customer

A customer is an entity (person or organization) who purchases a specific product or service from another entity (person or organization).

End customer

An end customer for a specific supplier, is an entity (person or organization) who is the customer of the supplier's customer, i.e. the customer's customer.

Business-to-business (B2B)

Business-to-business (B2B) refers to the process of supplying and/or selling a specific product or service to another business, i.e. not to consumers.

Cloud computing

"Cloud computing is the delivery of different services through the internet" (Frankenfield, 2019). These services could include data storage/bases, analytics, servers, intelligence, software and more. There are also different service and delivery models of cloud, defined below.

Cloud service models

Cloud service models are often used in a B2B context. Mell & Grance (2011) list three service models for cloud computing – infrastructure as a service (IaaS), platform as a service (PaaS), and software as a service (SaaS). IaaS is renting, from a cloud provider, IT infrastructure on a pay as you go basis where the consumer gets access to servers, storage, networks etc (Mell & Grance, 2011). PaaS is a cloud computing service that provides an environment where developers can quickly create web or mobile apps by using applications and tools provided by the supplier (Mell & Grance, 2011). SaaS is a method for delivering software applications over the Internet, typically on demand and on a subscription basis (Mell & Grance, 2011).

Cloud delivery models

There are four deployment structures of cloud; private, public, community and hybrid Cloud (Mell & Grance, 2011). Private cloud is in a private network where the software and hardware are only hosted for one user or organization. Public cloud is a public network, where the delivery is over the internet for multiple users (Makkar, 2015). Community cloud is in between public and private cloud, where a closed community shares the cloud (Mell & Grance, 2011). Hybrid cloud is a combination of all three delivery models, where an organization can use several cloud delivery models for different purposes (Makkar, 2015).

Application programming interface (API)

API works as an intermediary between different software platforms by transferring and receiving information (Scott, 2019). In essence, API allows for software platforms to talk to each other. Examples of API:s can be AI-applications, blockchain, geographic maps etc. (IBM., 2017a).

Table of Contents

1 Introduction	7
1.1 What is cloud computing?	8
1.2 Research gap	8
1.3 Purpose and research question	9
1.4 Expected contribution	10
1.5 Delimitations	10
2 Literature review	12
2.1 The cloud phenomenon	12
2.2 Business model theory	17
2.3 Identified research gap	18
2.4 Theoretical framework	19
3 Methodology	27
3.1 Research approach	27
3.2 Data collection	30
3.3 Data analysis	33
3.4 Quality consideration	35
4 Empirical results	37
4.1 Background to empirical results	37
4.2 Stage 1	37
4.3 Stage 2	41
4.4 Stage 3	45
5 Analysis	50
5.1 Stage 1	50
5.2 Stage 2	52
5.3 Stage 3	54
6 Discussion	57
6.1 Elaboration of findings	57
6.2 Synthesis of the theoretical framework	61
7 Conclusions	64
7.1 Addressing the research question	64

9 Appendix	75
8 References	68
7.5 Future research	67
7.4 Managerial implications	66
7.3 Theoretical contribution	66
7.2 Limitations	65

List of figures

Figure 1 Overview of the study	10
Figure 2 Value-based business model framework	22
Figure 3 Buyer-seller relationship framework	25
Figure 4 The abductive approach exemplified	28
Figure 5 Summary of the data analysis process	34
Figure 6 The three stages of cloud development	35
Figure 7 Synthesis of the theoretical framework	62

List of tables

Table 1 Summary of the theoretical framework and a practical translation	26
Table 2 Assessment of stage 1	62
Table 3 Assessment of stage 2	63
Table 4 Assessment of stage 3	63
Table 5 External factors influencing the development of cloud	63

1 Introduction

The concept of cloud computing, or simply "cloud", has recently become a hot topic in both media and research and rightly so, since the global cloud market is forecasted to grow at 18 percent per year and hit over \$620 billion in market size by 2023 (MarketsandMarkets, 2019). Furthermore, Gartner (2008) argues in a press release in 2008 that "cloud computing will be as influential as ebusiness". Others are more careful in their praises for the technology, questioning if cloud computing really is the panacea that will solve all organizational problems, for instance Quicke (2017) argues that "the marketing around the cloud is so good, it makes it look like the perfect solution for all organizations" (Stadtmueller, 2012).

Due to its recent fame and rapid development, a large body of research covering various topics of cloud has been written during a short time period, resulting in the general impression of cloud computing and its benefits being rather fragmented (Durao, Carvalho, Fonseka, & Garcia, 2014). Furthermore, the lion's share of literature has covered the technological perspective of cloud and has been published in journals focused on computer technology or engineering, hence researchers are arguing that there is a need for research explaining cloud computing from a business perspective (Bayramusta & Nasir, 2016). Previous literature has had a focus on the technical benefits from implementing cloud, treating cloud technology, its benefits, and customer organizations similar over time (Venters & Whitley, 2012). This could be misleading since cloud has developed and changed dramatically during the last years, thus it is difficult to understand how cloud has changed over time in a business context (Rudder, 2018). Furthermore, to understand impact on business, simply studying the technical benefits is problematic since buyers' perception of "value" from a product or service often differs from the benefits at a product level (Möller, 2006). This leaves us with a number of unanswered questions. It seems like cloud is here to stay but what is the hype all about? Has cloud really affected everyday business to the extent that some predicted years ago? And how have the different perceptions of value influenced the development of cloud?

To find an answer for these questions and to get a holistic picture of how cloud has impacted business over time, it is necessary to study both how cloud has developed as a product and the different perceptions of value. By taking the supplier's perspective and investigating the cloud offering, we include both the product and the value aspect, thus aiming to get a better understanding of *how* and *why* cloud has changed over time and what has influenced this change.

1.1 What is cloud computing?

In order to understand cloud from the supplier's perspective, it is important to first understand how cloud computing has developed from a technological standpoint. There are a number of different opinions on when the concept of cloud computing was actually born. Some say the idea of "cloud computing" dates back all the way to the 1950s when suppliers of mainframe computers made it possible for multiple users to access a single mainframe by the use of something called "dumb terminals" (IBM, 2017b). However, the kind of modern cloud service that many of us know today started in 2006 with Amazon's launch of its "Elastic Compute Cloud", the service that later became Amazon's current cloud solution called Amazon Web Services (Miller, 2016). Amazon came up with the idea to better utilize their spare computing capacity by letting other companies or developers run their applications on top of Amazon's technology platform (Miller, 2016). In essence, cloud computing is a way for data to be stored and processed in a shared or private space, handled by a third party off the customer's premises.

Since cloud computing is an evolving field, The National Institute of Standards and Technology has provided a definition of the cloud computing paradigm, including service models and deployment structures (Mell & Grance, 2011). According to Mell and Grance (2011), cloud has three service models; infrastructure as a service (IaaS), platform as a service (PaaS), and software as a service (SaaS), and four deployment structures; public, private, community, and hybrid cloud.

1.2 Research gap

While the research on cloud has dramatically increased during the last decade, there are still gaps in the current literature. In this section, we identify three main research gaps.

Firstly, previous studies indicate that little attention has been given to the business value of the cloud offering and development (Venters & Whitley, 2012). These studies have focused on the technological implications of cloud, making it hard to understand for non-specialists (Yang & Tate, 2012). Secondly, from previous research, we have identified that little attention has been

given to the change in the cloud offering *over time* from a value perspective, and as predicted by Baden-Fuller and Haefliger (2013), the technology's impact on customers' business models have been largely overlooked. Previous research has instead treated cloud as a static entity, making it difficult to get a holistic view of the cloud change and business impact (Yang & Tate, 2012). Thirdly, the interaction between the supplier and customer, from a supplier's perspective, has been overlooked within the research area, where previous research has laid its focus on the customer and its implementation of a technology (Rayna & Striukova, 2016). Therefore, in order to better understand how cloud is impacting businesses, we believe there is a need to take the *suppliers' perspective* in order to explain *how* and *why* cloud has changed over time.

1.3 Purpose and research question

The purpose of this study is to take a supplier's perspective to understand *how* and *why* the cloud technology has developed over time. In this thesis, a theoretical lens using a value-based business model framework, along with business marketing theory, is applied to investigate the context. Therefore, the following research question is formulated and explored:

How and why has the cloud offering changed over time?

In order to successfully address the research gap and research question, we have decided to investigate the following aspects:

i) the supplier's perspective.
ii) the supplier's value proposition and perceived value contribution for customers.
iii) the supplier's abilities and perceived customer uncertainties.

This thesis will explore the process that cloud technology has gone through on a business-tobusiness (B2B) basis. Figure 1 below shows an overview of this study.

Figure 1 Overview of the study



1.4 Expected contribution

In this thesis, existing theories and models are used to investigate the cloud technology, and thus contribute to knowledge for this specific technology. Since current research is rather technically focused, this study aspires to contribute with insights from a business value perspective and from an interactive perspective between the supplier's abilities and customer's uncertainties. More specifically, we hope to explain and investigate the development and offering of cloud from a *supplier's perspective* and better understand *how* and *why* the offering has changed over time.

Thirdly, we aim to use a new combination of existing literature in order to set the foundation for other emerging technologies, such as AI, and additionally provide support and inspiration for both practitioners and researchers. This combination of literature, using a value-based business model framework and literature on uncertainties and abilities in the customer-supplier relationship, will hopefully create a new direction for technology-oriented studies in a business context. We also hope that this combination of literature can be generalized and provide insights for the early phases of future technologies.

1.5 Delimitations

In this study, the selling process and development of cloud, from year 2010 to 2019, is explained and investigated. Due to differences in selling processes between B2C and B2B, only one process

will be investigated, B2B. In addition, the study also explores how the process is impacted by suppliers' abilities and customers' uncertainties, from a supplier's perspective.

It should be noted that the study is only focused on one technology, cloud, and does not claim to make any conclusions for other technologies. Moreover, the qualitative data is gathered from one company, a supplier of cloud technology based in Sweden, hence no other geographical perspectives are considered. This thesis is also limited to participants that have longer experience within cloud sales and cloud technology, within the timeframe investigated in the study, in order to fully grasp the researched phenomenon. Therefore, other roles within the company are not included in this study.

The study will mainly focus on the cloud-selling process between the supplier and customer and the elements used in the selling process. General factors such as time of the year when the different sales took place, product price, the economic situation, and internal managerial structures are not included. These are factors that impact all suppliers and customers within all industries, hence not specific to this study. However, factors that directly impact the selling process and development of cloud in the scope of the study are investigated.

Finally, the thesis is limited to a value perspective of business models. This is because the study aims to explore an aggregated, high-level perspective of business models, in order to draw general conclusions. Therefore, a detailed level of customers' specific business models is outside the scope of this thesis.

2 Literature review

In the following section the literature review will be presented. It will start with literature based on the cloud phenomenon (2.1), followed by business model theory (2.2). This in turn will lead to the identified research gap (2.3) and then lastly, the theoretical framework (2.4) will be presented.

2.1 The cloud phenomenon

In this section a background to cloud research (2.1.1) will be presented, followed by an overview of benefits (2.1.2) and barriers (2.1.3) to cloud.

2.1.1 Background of cloud research

The idea of accessible computing in the "cloud" appeared in academia as early as the 1960s when researchers such as Douglas Parkhill (1966) and John McCarthy (1983) studied the topic of what they called "utility computing", with the idea that users would be able to access services on the Internet in a similar fashion as traditional utilities such as water, gas, and electricity. The model was developed over time and saw a dramatic increase during the dot-com boom, however, many early attempts of on-demand services over the Internet failed due to insufficient bandwidth and computing power (Kern, Willcocks, & Lacity, 2002; Susarla, Barua, & Whinston, 2003).

Around 2007, the concept of cloud computing emerged and became a concept known outside groups of specific professionals (Lohr, 2007; Venters & Whitley, 2012). Since then, the interest on the topic has increased dramatically and there has been a large number of academic articles written on the subject (Durao et al., 2014). However, most of the literature up until today has been focused on the technology itself and on technological issues in the wake of cloud computing, while far less has been written on the business-related issues that surrounds cloud computing (Bayramusta & Nasir, 2016; Marston, Li, Bandyopadhyay, Zhang, & Ghalsasi, 2011; Yang & Tate, 2012). There is however some literature touching on the business impact of cloud computing, and these will be brought up in the following sections.

2.1.2 Benefits of cloud

In the literature we found four general benefits of cloud computing: low costs, startup opportunities, innovation, and sustainable IT.

Low costs

The incentives for adopting cloud-computing services are often based on cost. Organizations that have invested heavily in information technology can often find these investments largely underutilized and studies have revealed that most servers are only using 10-30 percent of their total available computing power (Marston et al., 2011). Furthermore, maintenance and service costs related to information technology have ended up draining IT budgets all over (Gomolski, 2005). With this in mind, it is reasonable that cloud computing has been beneficial for many organizations. Cloud computing promises the same functionality as traditional IT services with dramatically reduced up-front costs and no need for organizations to staff maintenance people (Durao et al., 2014). Organizations that have previously been forced to build computing capacity for peak demand can now leverage the easy scalability of cloud services to only pay for what they use, hence optimizing costs (Durao et al., 2014).

In addition to increased usage levels of hardware, suppliers of cloud services can benefit greatly from economies of scale. It is estimated that more than half of the cost of a data center is related to the electricity consumption and cooling of the data center (Zhang, Cheng, & Boutaba, 2010). By placing data centers in strategic geographical locations with cheap power and cooling, suppliers can save a great deal of money. In addition, the sheer size of the data centers makes it possible to benefit from lower variable costs for staff and operations (Venters & Whitley, 2012). According to Armbrust et al (2010) the benefits from economies of scale reduces the overall costs for computing by five to seven times, and these cost savings can in theory be distributed to customers of cloud suppliers.

Furthermore, buying services on the cloud can have another significant financial benefit for organizations. Through buying computing on demand, there is no longer a need for high investments in hardware and software (Venters & Whitley, 2012). Hence, IT services can be reclassified as operating expenditure instead of expensive capital expenditure that often requires specific financing that can be difficult to raise (Venters & Whitley, 2012).

Startup opportunities

Another consequence of cloud computing is the new competitive landscape for incumbent firms. Cloud computing has dramatically reduced the cost of entry for small firms that want to compete in computing-intensive markets (Marston et al., 2011). Since startups have no legacy systems, the cost benefits and agility of adopting cloud are more significant than for large companies (Forrest, 2009). According to Hardy (2018), startups are quick to adopt cloud services and as a result they are seeing their goods and services as software-centric entities from which they can constantly derive data in order to continually make updates that benefit the users. This has resulted in new ways of working where processes are increasingly iterative and organizational functions blur (Hardy, 2018).

Innovation

Cutting costs and being able to better focus on core capabilities are the most frequent reasons for traditional outsourcing (Lacity, Khan, & Willcocks, 2009). However, it is generally understood that traditional commoditized outsourcing can be incompatible with business innovation because of different motives between the parties (Venters & Whitley, 2012). In contrast to traditional outsourcing, cloud services may offer opportunities for innovation in addition to cost savings (Venters & Whitley, 2012). Traditionally, experimenting and testing new applications and services were time-consuming tasks and simply managing the technological infrastructure for experiments could take weeks or even months (Venters & Whitley, 2012). In a cloud environment, information will flow in both directions across computing systems that are much more flexible than traditional systems. Hardy (2018) explain that the rapid flow of information opens up for new innovation opportunities since data collection and data analysis can be performed almost instantly. With cloud it is also possible to involve more stakeholders, both inside and outside the company, in the development process, and changes to product software deployed in cloud will immediately be available to all users (Hardy, 2018).

Sustainable IT

Given the importance of sustainable business practices, organizations may look to cloud in order to reduce their carbon footprint (McKendrick, 2011). The reason for the reduced carbon footprint is twofold. Firstly, computing resources are used more efficiently, resulting in a reduced energy consumption related to running and cooling hardware (Marston et al., 2011). Secondly, since the computing power can be accessed over long distances, it is possible to locate data centers in areas with readily available clean energy sources (Marston et al., 2011). According to Winston (2011), if an organization runs their applications in the cloud, it can reduce its energy use and carbon footprint of computing by up to 90 percent.

2.1.3 Barriers to cloud computing

In the literature we found there are three general barriers of cloud computing: contractual uncertainty, security concerns, and organizational barriers.

Contractual uncertainty

At a glance, cloud computing seems almost paradoxical. Compared with traditional outsourcing and other services, cloud computing appears very simple and straightforward. However, organizations are still experiencing uncertainties in the evaluation and adoption of cloud services.

In general, cloud services are usually of a simple and standardized nature. A simple and standardized contractual arrangement has been necessary in order to target a large number of customers with the service (Venters & Whitley, 2012). Well-defined cloud services are even available for purchase over the Internet by credit card with little to no direct communication between the supplier and the user (Armbrust et al., 2010). Yet, Venters and Whitley (2012) express that despite the simplistic nature of cloud service contracts, many organizations face difficulties in understanding and adopting the services. In reality, organizations have trouble evaluating the actual benefits of cloud for their specific requirements and they have a poor understanding of the costs and risks of making a move to the cloud (Venters & Whitley, 2012). To further complicate things for buyers, there have been incidents of bad practice on the market when false information regarding response time and availability has been submitted simply to attract the attention of potential customers (Durao et al., 2014). Consequently, some authors on the subject have argued that there is a lack of clarity in the contracts regarding cloud services (Durao et al., 2014).

There is also a need for an attitudinal change in order for mass adoption of cloud. Since going to cloud will result in handing over control of information and data to a vendor, many organizations are understandably wary of the possibility of data loss or vendor lock in (Marston et al., 2011). This is especially a result of an absence of standards, or a perceived absence of standards, in the cloud-computing paradigm (Marston et al., 2011).

Security concerns

In a study by Benlian and Hess (2011), security threats were the number one factor that influenced IT executives' overall risk perception of cloud computing. Since the control is handed over to someone else, there is no longer a possibility to physically go and deal with any eventual problems, something that can make decision makers hesitant to adopt the technology (Venters & Whitley, 2012). For many cloud customers, security is a primary concern and they desire *"security equivalence"*, meaning that the cloud provider need to deliver security that is at least equivalent to that of running servers locally (Marston et al., 2011; Venters & Whitley, 2012). As a result, a dominant share of the literature regarding cloud computing has been written on this topic (Durao et al., 2014). Despite the large body of academic literature on the subject, security concerns, some argue that cloud services could actually be *safer* than traditional computing methods since cloud providers may be able to invest heavily into sophisticated security measures (Venters & Whitley, 2012). Another question worth asking is if the expressed security concerns are genuine or if they are simply a defense mechanism, providing a reason to exist for IT departments who fear their existence might be lost to the cloud (Venters & Whitley, 2012).

Organizational barriers

One of the main benefits of moving systems to a cloud environment is the reduction of costs, where one potential saving is cutting back on IT personnel (Venters & Whitley, 2012). However, this may lead to resistance from IT departments since they might be afraid of losing their jobs. This fear may not be unsubstantiated since some authors mean that the adoption of cloud technologies will make IT departments obsolete (Durao et al., 2014). Others mean that the conventional IT department as we know it from the 1990s and 2000s will disappear (Carr, 2003). However, IT departments will not cease to exist, but they will rather have to reinvent themselves in order to adapt to the new technological environment (Carr, 2003). Yet, it is evident that many of the traditional IT roles will become redundant in a cloud-based environment, since cloud in many ways has been developed to overcome many of the limitations of that very IT department (Durao et al., 2014).

2.2 Business model theory

As mentioned above, cloud computing seems to have the potential of really impacting business today and it might help businesses to obtain a competitive advantage (Hardy, 2018). The question is if the technology by itself can bring this competitive edge. According to Rayna and Striukova (2016), the role of business models in creating business performance from a new technology has commonly been underplayed in research. Since it has been easy to observe positive effects on business performance from new technologies, questions of how business models have changed in the wake of innovation have often been overlooked (Baden-Fuller & Haefliger, 2013). The fact is that business models and new technologies frequently interact and that technologies link to business performance through the business model (Baden-Fuller & Haefliger, 2013).

2.2.1 What is a business model?

Ever since the internet boom in the mid 90s, the concept of business models has become increasingly important and it has gained much popularity in both business press and academia (Massa, Tucci, & Afuah, 2017). However, despite the large body of literature around the subject, researchers have failed to agree on how to define business models and what constitutes a business model (Faber et al., 2003; Rayna & Striukova, 2016). Although there are many loose definitions of what a business model is, there is typically a general consensus that a business model describes the *logic* of how a firm do business; it is basically describing how a company, or a network of companies, generate revenue and create value for their customers (Kamoun, 2008).

2.2.2 Business models for new technology

According to Kamoun (2008), the idea of business models became increasingly important during the dot.com boom and subsequent bubble, when many people started asking the question of how the internet companies could compete and actually make money. Since then, the concept has been even more central to both researchers and business leaders and with rapid technological development, the supplier-driven logic of the industrial age is no longer a viable model for companies (Teece, 2010).

For ventures based on innovations and new technology, finding a fitting business model is crucial. Chesbrough and Rosenbloom (2002) argue that technological innovation per se is useless and that the innovation's value remains latent unless it is commercialized somehow. However, managers are often forced to widen their perspective in order to find a new and appropriate business model to capture value from the new technology (Chesbrough, 2010). Sometimes a new technology can generate value for a firm through a business model that is already in use by the firm. However, if other firms discover and employ a different business model that is better suited for the technology, they may be able to generate far more value from the technology compared with the original firm (Chesbrough, 2010).

Although businesses are pressured to find a suiting business model, many experience great difficulties in finding one, because of high levels of technology and market uncertainty together with problems in predicting the different options for commercialization (Reymen, Berends, Oudehand, & Stultiëns, 2017). To deal with these uncertainties, it is necessary for businesses to take on a dynamic process in the business model development where the business-model components are revised throughout the development process (Sosna, Trevinyo-Rodríguez, & Velamuri, 2010).

Another barrier for business model innovation in incumbent firms could be the configuration of existing assets and processes (Zott, Amit, & Massa, 2011). When configured to a certain old business model, these may be subject to inertia in the company and make the shift to a new business model difficult (Zott et al., 2011).

2.3 Identified research gap

Based on the review, we have identified a gap in the existing body of literature. Although research regarding cloud computing has increased dramatically, a large majority of the research have focused on the technological side of cloud computing (Venters & Whitley, 2012). Furthermore, much has been written in a way that makes it difficult for non-specialists to digest the information and translate it into a business context (Yang & Tate, 2012). Of the more limited research that touches upon the business side of cloud computing, a majority of the literature has been limited to security and privacy issues and has not taken a holistic view on the business impact of the technology (Durao et al., 2014). From what we find in existing research, most business-related articles still depart from a technological standpoint of what business-impact cloud computing could *potentially* have. Venters and Whitley (2012) argue that in much of the literature, benefits of cloud are described as a product attribute rather than as a value proposition from which the

customers define the value. Furthermore, the supplier perspective in a business context seems to be greatly overlooked (Yang & Tate, 2012). During the literature review we did not encounter any articles aiming to explain the suppliers' role in driving cloud adoption and how the dynamic between suppliers and potential buyers influenced the supplier's offering. Yang and Tate (2012) argue that there is a clear need for studies covering the cloud-supplier's perspective and there seem to be an absence of empirical research of how cloud computing suppliers perceive the potential value that cloud can create for businesses and how this has changed over time. Much of the existing research has treated cloud computing as a static entity in regard to business impact and it is difficult to get a holistic picture of how and why suppliers' offerings have changed over time as the technology and market have matured (Venters & Whitley, 2012).

Furthermore, in the business model literature, scholars express the importance of finding new business models in order to maximize the value generation from a new technology (Chesbrough & Rosenbloom, 2002; Chesbrough, 2010). New technologies are characterized by high levels of technological and market uncertainty and firms are experimenting with business models in an iterative way, hence different business-model components are revised and impacted at different moments during the maturity process (Reymen et al., 2017). In our literature review, we found a number of articles arguing that the business model will change as a technology develops. However, we do believe there is a lack of literature explaining empirically how the different components change over time. This is especially true for a cloud-computing context where such literature is virtually absent. In addition, from what we have learned during the literature review, previous research has almost exclusively studied this from the perspective of a user of a technology, studying how implementation has resulted in opportunities for business model innovation. Similarly, to the gap in previous cloud research, we have not yet encountered the perspective of the supplier (Yang & Tate, 2012). Hence, we believe there is a lack of understanding of how this experimentation with business models is perceived by suppliers and how that perception in turn is influencing the supplier's offering and communication of the technology.

2.4 Theoretical framework

The theoretical concepts described below were selected and used as a guide in the empirical research and as a foundation for the subsequent empirical analysis. With the theoretical concepts

the aim is to close the identified research gap and provide an answer to the main research question:

How and why has the cloud offering changed over time?

This thesis is aiming to investigate the supplier's perception of the different values on the cloud computing technology. We are not aiming to explain the benefits from a product-attribute perspective but rather from the perceived value of using this technology. In the following section the theoretical framework will be presented, starting with a value-based business model framework (2.4.1), followed by the buyer-seller relationship (2.4.2).

2.4.1 A value-based business model framework

As discussed earlier, there is a fragmented view of what a business model really is. However, a common denominator for most different views in the business-model literature is the centrality of the concept of *value* (Zott & Amit, 2002). There is a fairly broad consensus of four integral components of value; value proposition, value creation, value capture, and value delivery, summarized in figure 2 (Rayna & Striukova, 2016). These value components will be analyzed further in order to investigate the link between cloud computing as a technology and the business model of customers.

Value proposition

Relative to other areas of strategy literature, the business-model concept generally has a large emphasis on the role of the customer. As a result, one central element of the business model is the value proposition (Zott & Amit, 2002). The value proposition is describing the value generated for consumers of the offering (Chesbrough & Rosenbloom, 2002). Johnson et al (2008) say that as a business you are essentially solving problems for your customers and explain it with the analogy of businesses helping customers getting a specific job done. The value proposition is in turn telling us how that specific job is getting done. The better the job and all its dimensions can be understood, the easier it is for a company to design an offering to match it (Johnson, Christensen, & Kagermann, 2008).

Understanding this is important because it is the value proposition that makes a customer buy a product or service in the first place (Osterwalder & Pigneur, 2010). The value proposition

consists of a mix of different elements catering to the needs of the customers. Osterwalder (2010) explain that these elements could be either:

- *Quantitative*, something that could easily be measured and compared, such as price point and cost reductions.
- *Qualitative*, something that is perceived and rather subjective, such as design and customer experience.

As the needs of the customers change, it is necessary to adapt the value proposition in order to stay competitive (Osterwalder & Pigneur, 2010).

Value creation

Another central element of the business model is value creation. Bowman and Ambrosini (2000) introduce two different types of values at an organizational level, use value and exchange value:

- Use value refers to how consumers perceive the quality of a service, product, or task in relation to their needs. It is basically the consumer's subjective valuation of the benefits of consumption. Examples could be the speed, quality, or aesthetics of a product or service.
- *Exchange value* on the other hand refers to the monetary amount received for a product or service at a certain point in time, it is the amount a consumer actually pays.

Value is created when a consumer either starts to value the perceived consumption benefits or when the valuation of the benefits increases (Priem, 2007). According to Priem (2007) there are three ways value is created for consumers:

- When the consumer is willing to pay for a new benefit.
- When the consumer perceives something to be better and is willing to pay more for it.
- When the consumer can pay less for a previously available benefit.

In the eyes of the consumer, value is created either when the use value is increased or when the exchange value is decreased (Priem, 2007).

Value capture

The component of value capture is often confused with that of value creation and even though the two components may occasionally overlap, that is not always the case (Pitelis Dr., 2009). When value is created for the consumer, their willingness to pay is often increased (Pitelis & Teece, 2009). However, that does not automatically guarantee that the company that created the value in the first place is able to raise their prices to capture the value and as a result, capturing value can be seen as absolutely central for any profit-seeking company (Pitelis & Teece, 2009). Value capture can often be divided into two subcomponents (Holm, Günzel, & Ulhøi, 2013):

- *Cost structure.* If a new product or service decreases the monetary consequences of resources employed in the company, it is possible for the company to capture value.
- *Revenue model.* New products and services can result in new ways for a company to make money, leading to new revenue streams and a possibility to capture value.

Value delivery

In order for a business to be successful, understanding the value delivery component in the business model is critical and an organization must make a number of conscious decisions to deliver value efficiently (Osterwalder & Pigneur, 2010). Value delivery can in turn be divided into three subcomponents (Holm et al., 2013):

- *Target customer*. The customer segment to which the company will offer its products and services.
- *Distribution channel.* The means by which the company will reach its targeted customer segments.
- Customer relationship. The desired relationship between the company and its customers.

Figure 2 Value-based business model framework

Value proposition Product or service offering. Quantitative or qualitative elements.

Value creation Use value increases or exchange value decreases. Value capture Product or service decrease internal costs or increase revenue opportunities Value delivery Target customer, distribution channel and customer relationship

Note. based on Chesbrough (2002); Osterwalder (2010); Priem (2007); Holm (2013).

2.4.2 The buyer-seller relationship

Ford (2002) say that in an ideal world, a business knows their specific needs or problems and knows the very solution that can satisfy their needs. They also have suppliers they trust so they can get what they need without the risk of being fooled (Ford, 2002). In addition, a supplier knows exactly what competencies they have and how they should meet their customers' problems

(Ford, 2002). Bottom line, it is very straightforward to purchase and sell products and services in an ideal world. However, the world in which companies do business today is quite far from the ideal world and the interaction between the supplier and customer is not as straightforward as one might have hoped. Firstly, customers are likely to face a number of *uncertainties* when doing business (Eriksson & Sharma, 2003). Secondly, the supplier has to meet several customer problems and perceptions with different *abilities* and competencies (Ford, 2002). Håkansson, Johansson, and Wootz (1976) present a framework for analyzing the interaction between the supplier and customer. The framework includes the customer's *uncertainties*, and how the supplier should meet these uncertainties with their *abilities*. The authors continue with illustrating that the interaction between the customer's uncertainties and supplier's abilities is an ongoing process going back and forth, see figure 3.

Customer uncertainties

According to Håkansson et al. (1976), customers can face three types of uncertainties: *need uncertainty, market uncertainty,* and *transaction uncertainty.* These will be explained further below.

Need uncertainty

Organizations often face uncertainties regarding their specific needs when they purchase products and services (Ulaga & Kohli, 2018). This could be either due to difficulties defining the initial problem, or due to lack of knowledge of which solution would be best suited for solving a problem (Houman Andersen, 2001). Håkansson et al. (1976) describe that the need uncertainty will strongly affect the relationship between the buyer and supplier in two ways. Firstly, since the buyer is experiencing a high level of uncertainty, it is likely to seek answers from their suppliers (Eriksson & Sharma, 2003). This will favor suppliers that the buyer already has an established relationship with (Håkansson, Johanson, & Wootz, 1976). This could also favor well-known suppliers with strong brands that can be "trusted" simply because of their good reputation (Ford, 2002). Secondly, when the buyer is experiencing need uncertainty, it is more likely to seek a close relationship and "get into bed" with one trusted supplier (Håkansson et al., 1976).

Market uncertainty

In other cases, buyers will find themselves in a situation where multiple suppliers could provide a variety of solutions for a particular problem (Ford, 2002). Furthermore, Ulaga and Kohli (2017) say that if the technology in an area is changing at a rapid pace, new and different solutions may emerge on the market at any time. When this is the case for an organization, it is experiencing market uncertainty (Houman Andersen, 2001). Market uncertainty will in many ways work in the opposite way of need uncertainty (Håkansson et al., 1976). Since there is no obvious supplier for a specific solution, a buyer is likely to spend much time and effort to examine the market and shop around with different suppliers and their potential solutions (Ford, 2002). With a high level of market uncertainty, the buyer will also be afraid to lock him- or herself into an unfavorable relationship with one single supplier and it is therefore more likely to develop relationships with multiple competing suppliers in order to spread the purchasing and with that, spreading the risk of getting into bed with the wrong supplier (Håkansson et al., 1976).

Transaction uncertainty

In a third case, the buyer has a good understanding of its needs and has a good picture of the different offerings available on the market (Ford, 2002). However, it may still have some doubts in the suppliers and whether they will actually deliver what the offering promised (Ulaga & Kohli, 2018). There can be doubts regarding delivery on time, at the right performance, at the correct price, and if all this can be consistent over time (Houman Andersen, 2001). According to Håkansson et al. (1976), when a buyer is experiencing high transaction uncertainty, the relationship between buyer and supplier can be affected in two ways. The first approach would be to thoroughly examine the supplier and check its operations, performance, and deliveries as a first step (Håkansson et al., 1976). The second step would be to make an effort to develop the supplier and its abilities in order for it to better satisfy the buyer's needs (Ford, 2002). This approach requires some investment from the buyer's side in building the relationship, in order for the effort to bear fruit (Håkansson et al., 1976). The second approach would be for the buyer to work the market by purchasing from different suppliers at the most beneficial terms on a timeto-time basis (Håkansson et al., 1976). A buyer adopting this approach is still likely to experience significant transaction uncertainties but can also avoid the costs and effort required for the relationship investment (Ford, 2002).

Supplier abilities

Khalid (2002) state that the customer uncertainties, explained above, should be met with the supplier's abilities. The supplier can either try to improve their own abilities, or they can try to manipulate the customer's uncertainties to better match with the supplier's abilities (Houman

Andersen, 2001). Håkansson et al (1976) identify two different supplier abilities: *problem-solving ability* and *transfer ability*. Ford (2002) explain that these two abilities work as a tradeoff between each other, as it is hard to divide a company's scarce resources between the two. These abilities will be further explained below.

Problem-solving ability

The problem-solving ability refers to the supplier's ability to solve a customer problem, thus fitting in situations when the problem is complex or unique (Khalid, 2002). In addition, the problem-solving ability is important when the need or market uncertainty is high for the customer (Ford, 2002). However, this might become very costly for the supplier since the solution is often individualized towards a specific customer problem or situation, leading to the supplier charging higher prices (Håkansson et al., 1976). Therefore, in standardized or simple customer situations, the problem-solving ability is not as appreciated since it comes with higher prices and costs (Ford, 2002).

Transfer ability

Khalid (2002) explain that transfer ability refers to the supplier's ability to fulfill the promise and deliver the solution to the customer. The transfer ability is often related to quantitative measures such as cost control, consistency, timing, and conformity (Houman Andersen, 2001). This ability has its advantage when customer problems are simple and standardized (Ford, 2002). In addition, the supplier's transfer ability is important when the customer's transaction uncertainty is high (Håkansson et al., 1976). However, in cases when the supplier's transfer ability is high and the customer's problems are complex and individualized, the supplier will not meet the customer with the right ability since it could require the supplier to be very lean oriented in cost, production, timing, location etc (Ford, 2002).

Figure 3 Buyer-seller relationship framework



2.4.3 Summary of theory

From the theoretical framework presented above, three main areas will be used in this study to address the research gap and research question; "*How and why has the cloud offering changed over time?*". Firstly, based on the supplier's perspective, the change in the supplier's value proposition and perceived value contribution for customers will be investigated. Secondly, the change in customer uncertainties will be studied based on the supplier's perception and view of the customers. Finally, the study will investigate how the supplier communicates its abilities in order to meet these uncertainties. The focus is to explore and explain how these interrelated concepts have evolved throughout the development of cloud computing. See table 1 below for a summarized view of the theoretical framework, including a practical translation used later for the analysis.

Theoretical framework summarized	Practical translation used in the analysis – a supplier's perspective
Values summarized	Perceived values in the process of selling and implementing cloud
Value proposition	Communicated benefits in order to sell a specific product or service
Value creation	Perceived benefits for the end customer
Value capture	The monetary benefits of a product or service, i.e. lower cost or revenue opportunities
Value delivery	New delivery opportunities for the customer (segments, channels, relationships)
Customer uncertainties	Barriers restricting customers to adopt cloud
Need uncertainty	Difficulties in defining the problem or the solution
Market uncertainty	Difficulties in deciding between suppliers and solutions due to changes in the market
Transactional uncertainty	Difficulties in assessing if a specific supplier can deliver and fulfill its promise
Supplier abilities	Supplier's ability to mitigate different customer uncertainties
Problem-solving ability	Ability to solve a customer problem - fitting in complex or unique situations
Transfer ability	Ability to fulfill the promise made to the customer - fitting for standardized situations

Table 1 Summary of the theoretical framework and a practical translation

3 Methodology

The following section presents the methodology chosen for this study. First, the research approach (3.1) will be described. This will be followed by the data collection (3.2), presenting how the data was collected. The analysis (3.3) of the data will then be described, including the documentation of the data. Finally, the quality consideration (3.4) is presented.

3.1 Research approach

In this section the research purpose (3.1.1), research method (3.1.2), research reasoning (3.1.3), research case (3.1.4), research scope (3.1.5) and selection of case company (3.1.6) is presented.

3.1.1 Research purpose

Since the business aspects of cloud is a relatively new research field, we aim to take an exploratory stand by providing preliminary data and give direction for further studies within this field (Saunders, Lewis, & Thornhill, 2009). Therefore, the objective is to identify essential steps in the selling process of cloud throughout the development of cloud and how it has impacted the value components in business-model literature.

3.1.2 Research method

A qualitative approach was chosen in order to answer the research question "*How and why has the cloud offering changed over time?*". The approach enabled us to receive an in-depth understanding of the supplier's perceptions of the cloud-offering's development (Kvale & Brinkmann, 2014). Furthermore, since the perceptions of the supplier are socially constructed phenomenons, a qualitative approach was deemed appropriate (Alvesson & Sköldberg, 2008).

3.1.3 Research reasoning

Throughout the study, an abductive approach was applied. The development of the interview guide was based on the initial choice of theories and models and as the process progressed through data collection and results, theories and models were added and refined. The abductive method, suitable for qualitative studies, allowed for a combination of both inductive and deductive methods (Alvesson & Sköldberg, 2008; Suddaby, 2006). Figure 3.1 exemplifies the abductive approach used in this thesis.





3.1.4 Research case

For this thesis a single case-study approach was used, which is a commonly adopted research design suitable for an abductive approach (Alvesson & Sköldberg, 2008; Eisenhardt & Graebner, 2007). This case study builds on both an explorative and an illustrative approach. The reason for this is twofold; firstly, since this is a rather new research topic, we wanted to identify key questions and objectives that can guide further research, and secondly, we are aiming to describe the research area to make it more familiar (Hayes, Kyer, & Weber, 2015). The approach allowed us to understand the particular nature and complexity of the case and to ask questions such as why and how, leading to an understanding of the phenomenon of the selling processes and business models (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2014). One organization is researched for the single case study, which can lead to deep insights but also difficulties in generalizing (Yin, 2009; Yin, 2012). However, this case study approach is considered suitable since it is looking into a current phenomenon in its specific context (Yin, 2009).

3.1.5 Research scope

The research scope is limited to the supplier's perspective of the technology and focuses on giving a more intense and in-depth analysis of the researched case company. Even though the customers of the technology are not investigated, the relatively broad number of participants chosen have been exposed to various amounts of customers during the time investigated, and therefore their perspective of the customers is studied. This is further explained in section 3.2.4, sample selection. In addition to the research gap and theoretical reasons for why the supplier's perspective is studied, we have also identified practical advantages with this perspective. For instance, in a scenario where customers would be included, there are difficulties in choosing which customer(s) to investigate, since the case company might have given us access to customers which they have a better relationship with and therefore, they would not be representative for the entire customer cluster (Martínez-Mesa, González-Chica, Duquia, Bonamigo, & Bastos, 2016). In choosing some specific customers to analyze, there are difficulties in assessing the maturity and the representativeness from a holistic time perspective, which this thesis puts much weight on when analyzing the development of cloud throughout time (Martínez-Mesa et al., 2016). Moreover, this thesis attempts to fill a research gap, including an aggregated picture of the development of cloud from a supplier's perspective, and provide high-quality insights that could give direction for further studies.

3.1.6 Selection of case company

Since deciding on a case company for a case study is a crucial decision, an analysis of potential organizations was made (Dubois & Araujo, 2007). The decision on a case company was based on the following criteria:

- The company should offer and sell B2B cloud since this is the technology studied in this thesis.
- Since the scope of the study only covers the Swedish market, the company should operate in Sweden.
- The company should have experienced employees within this industry, both in terms of technical and sales experience. This is necessary in order to collect high-qualitative data that can explain how the researched phenomenon has changed over time.
- Since the study is conducted from January-May 2019, the case company should be available during this time period.

Moreover, the final decision was also impacted by where we would potentially receive great learnings and insights (Bryman & Bell, 2011). The chosen company has long experience within the industry in Sweden and globally. Also, the participants from the company had experience with cloud throughout the investigated time period. Since the cloud market is immensely competitive and since the results included a lot of sensitive data such as strategies and customer information, the organization, interviewees, and customers mentioned, will remain anonymous and be renamed throughout this thesis.

3.2 Data collection

This section will include interview structure (3.2.1), interview guide (3.2.2), secondary data (3.2.3), sample selection (3.2.4) and interview setting and documentation (3.2.5).

3.2.1 Interview structure

The main data from this study was collected through semi-structured interviews, which is a preferred design in qualitative research (Miles & Huberman, 1994; Saunders et al., 2009). Semi-structured interviews allow the interviewees to elaborate further beyond the questions from the interview guide, supporting the study with more reliable data (Saunders et al., 2009). The interview guide helped set the setting and give direction to the interviews. However, since the questions touch upon complex customer cases and individual perspectives of the selling process, a semi-structured approach helps to fill in gaps, insights, and depth that is difficult to achieve with only standardized questions (Ahrne & Svensson, 2011; Saunders et al., 2009). Moreover, it also allowed us to adapt the questions in a way that coordinated with the participants' specific experiences (Merriam, 1998; Yin, 2011).

3.2.2 Interview guide

Based on the initial choice of theories and models, and research of the cloud market, a first draft of an interview guide was created. It was structured based on five main parts: 1) background and experience, 2) cloud-customer cases, 3) maturity and timeline exercise, 4) trends and market uncertainties and 5) concluding and other questions. This first draft with various questions within each area, was tested with two participants, in total 2,5 hours. The first participant had most experience in sales and the second one was from the technical side. It helped map the time distribution of the different areas and questions and it allowed for some reformulation before the launch of the study (Peat, 2002). Furthermore, the full launch of the study was designed in the same way as the first draft, however with some formulation changes (see appendix 1 for full interview guide). Moreover, the semi-structured approach allowed for different directions in the interviews with follow up questions that varied based on the interviewees' answers and experience (Saunders et al., 2009; Yin, 2014).

The interviews started with 1) background and experience and included questions around the participant's professional background, exposure to, and experience with cloud, which helped with

getting to know the interviewee and also did not require much reflection. Moreover, a short introduction of us and the study was held in order to set a scope of which things that would be discussed during the interview. Basic questions about role, age, and amount of years in the company was asked prior to the interview in order to spend time and focus on the more reflective questions.

In the second area of the interview, 2) cloud customer cases, the goal was to receive examples throughout the cloud B2B development and to make the participant start reflecting back in time. In this part of the interview many follow up questions were asked in order understand the full depth of the relationship between the supplier and customer. Moreover, the different selling arguments in the different cases, implementation, and the customer understanding of cloud was also included in this area.

In the third area, 3) maturity and timeline exercise, the participants were asked to map out the different selling arguments and customer needs, i.e., value propositions and perceived value contribution, on a whiteboard in order for us and the participants to visualize the content and to understand when the different examples in area 2) happened. The mapping consisted of two axes, time (x) and maturity (y), where time represented the start of investigated cloud-selling process to where we are today, and maturity represented the different customers' maturity throughout time.

Moreover, throughout the fourth area, 4) trends and market uncertainties, more insights were added to the board. This area also included questions around why and how different developments of maturity and value proposition and contributions happened, and what might have held it back. The final and fifth area, 5) concluding and other questions, allowed for final questions by us and comments from the participants that might have been overlooked during the interview.

3.2.3 Secondary data

Secondary data contributes to a *triangulation effect* (Yin, 2009). By using several sources of data, it is possible to confirm the data collected from the interviews, and it also adds to the collected empirical results, making the study more reliable (Yin, 2009). For instance, research reports and articles connected to the cloud market but written by other entities were discovered and used

throughout the study, further adding to the triangulation effect (Saunders et al., 2009). This secondary data is used in the empirical results to add to the context of the case company. Furthermore, from the participants, various internal and external documents were collected in order to complement the interviews and to provide additional data to the areas discussed. The documents collected from the case company were:

- Internal document 1, 2010 A paper from the company's technical resource center, intended for developers.
- Internal document 2, 2013 An overview of the company's cloud offerings and cloud strategy.
- Internal document 3, 2018 A presentation from an internal training course in cloud.
- Internal document 4, 2019 An overview of the current state and predicted future of cloud.

3.2.4 Sample selection

The total amount of interviews conducted throughout the study was 21, with 18 interviewees. The number of interviews includes two pilot interviews with the purpose to test the interview guide. According to Marshall (1996), there are three main approaches to selection of the sample – convenience, judgement, and theoretical sampling. In this thesis, the approach was mainly based on judgement sampling, since the sample was selected based on their expertise and knowledge within the area (Marshall, 1996). After each interview, the participants also had an opportunity to recommend other people, using a snowball-sampling approach. This sampling method is suitable in small populations that are difficult to get access to from the outside (Brewerton & Millward, 2001). Since this study was reliant on finding interviewees with sufficient experience in the area investigated, this sampling method was applied. The sample was selected based on three main criteria (See appendix 2 for a full illustration of the sample):

- The sample should have either sales and/or technology experience and exposure to customers.
- The sample should have industry experience from the investigated time period, further defined in section 3.3 below.
- The sample should be available during the study, January-May 2019.

Furthermore, we had to go beyond saturation in order to be sure that we reached saturation, when no new themes, insights, or concepts emerge in the interviews (Glaser & Strauss, 1967).

The data collected was enough to illustrate and explore the different mechanisms that have impacted the selling process of cloud and how this process itself has impacted the value contribution. Moreover, the size of the sample allowed us to find clear patterns and to have a detailed analysis (Brinkmann, 2013).

3.2.5 Interview setting and documentation

Data from the interviews was collected from March to April of 2019. The interviews lasted between 45-90 minutes, on average 60 minutes, depending on the information, reflection, and expertise each participant could and would contribute with. For the participants to put in minimal effort in participating, and for them to be in a comfortable environment, the interviews were held at their workplace in different conference rooms. Moreover, the interviews were held in Swedish which allowed the interviewees to speak in the language they are most comfortable with and to minimize misinterpretations, since this is also a language we speak natively.

During the interviews, we took turns in asking questions and taking notes, in order to be as objective as possible and reducing personal bias. The interviews were recorded and transcribed in order to not miss any relevant data and it allowed for follow up interviews to clarify any uncertainties. Within 24 hours after each interview, a discussion was held with the aid of notes and recordings, in order to gain key insights closely after the data collection (Bazeley, 2013).

3.3 Data analysis

As mentioned in section 3.1.3, research reasoning, this thesis takes an abductive approach, starting from theory to design the interview guide, followed by a refinement and updated theoretical framework. The data analysis follows a similar structure, through a thematic approach, where themes are deductively created, and the interview data is inductively coded and categorized. The coding categories and theoretical themes were then compared and analyzed throughout a unified framework. (see appendix 3 for a further elaboration of the analysis)

As a first step, we coded all data from the interview transcripts individually. Initially, from this inductive strategy, the coding focused on the interviewees actual words and descriptions and did not connect to theory (Braun & Clarke, 2006). In case of dissimilarities, during the comparison of the individually coded data, a discussion was held (Miles & Huberman, 1994). We also included

a third analyst to review the transcripts for correct translations of the quotes from Swedish to English and final categories from the coding. Moreover, codes that occurred less than three times were excluded in order to only analyze the most pertinent data.

A theoretical thematic method was used to analyze the data. The thematic approach helped categorize the data and revealed considerable important themes, patterns in the information, to the research phenomenon (Boyatzis, 1998; Daly, Kellehear, & Gliksman, 1997). In addition, using a deductive strategy, the theoretical themes were compared to the categorization from the coding in order to ensure a complete capture of the relevant codes. Figure 5 below summarizes the data analysis process.





3.3.1 Defining stages of the cloud development

The empirical data is structured based on three stages of the cloud development, uncovered in the empirical data from the timeline exercise. These stages are spanning from around 2010 to 2019, without a precise time span per stage since these are somewhat overlapping. The categorizations from the empirics were divided into these three stages, where the first stage is the beginning of the investigated time period and the third stage reflects the market today. Figure 6 below presents these three stages. Figure 6 The three stages of cloud development



In reality, these stages are quite simplified for the purpose of this thesis. However, since there is no literature defining any stages in the development of cloud, this helps to set a foundation for this study and for future research.

3.4 Quality consideration

In order to ensure validity and reliability of the study design and execution process we aimed to gather, analyze, and interpret the data in a quality manner. This section will start with an analysis of the researcher (3.4.1), i.e. our position throughout the study, followed by an assessment of credibility (3.4.2), consistency (3.4.3), and transferability (3.4.4) (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Merriam, 2009).

3.4.1 Researchers' position

In two identified ways, our position in this study could potentially impact the collection, analysis, and interpretation of the data. First, we declared any underlying values, assumptions, backgrounds, and potential biases that could impact the study (Creswell, 2015). For instance, one researcher had previous working experience within the tech industry and had previously been in contact with some of the participants from this study, which could influence the interpretation of the data. However, this risk was decreased due to that the other researcher did not have previous contact or experience within the field. In addition, the analysis of the data started with individual coding and interpretation and we took turns in asking questions and taking notes during the interviews. Secondly, in order to have an objective data gathering and to reduce personal bias, we were attentive to our responses throughout the interviews, and we reflected and analyzed this further when going through the interview recordings.
3.4.2 Credibility

When establishing trustworthiness, credibility is considered to be the most essential criterion, linking the study's findings to the reality of the data (Merriam, 2009; Yin, 2011). By mentioning our previous exposure and experience within the industry, the transparency of the study increases (Creswell, 2015). Moreover, we also increased credibility by using several data sources and another analyst to review some of the data, not including information that would disclose the identities of the interviewees and case company, leading to a triangulation effect (Yin, 2009). Thirdly, in any case when the data was unclear, the participant in question was contacted for clarification. Finally, we reached saturation in our data when no new themes, insights, or concepts emerged in the interviews (Merriam, 2009).

3.4.3 Consistency

Consistency, also referred to as dependability, is when the results can be repeated and lead to similar findings (Merriam, 2009; Yin, 2011). In order to have consistency in this thesis, the data was carefully analyzed and interpreted. For instance, the translations from the specific quotes used in this thesis were reviewed by a peer in order to ensure correct translation from the initial quote (Gibbs, 2007). Moreover, the transcripts were also double checked with the audio files by the researcher that did not transcribe the specific interview in question. Furthermore, we assured consistency by including the researchers' position and by using triangulation (Merriam, 2009).

3.4.4 Transferability

Transferability, also referred to as external validity, refers to if the study's findings can be used in another context, i.e. the study's generalizability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Merriam, 2009). The use of a case company could decrease the transferability since it is difficult to replicate a specific context and setting. However, a detailed description of used methods and processes were included in order to improve the transferability. Moreover, we aimed for comprehensiveness by describing the data approach, collection, and analysis as thoroughly as possible in order to improve future replication. The purposive participant sample was chosen from a global organization, i.e. operating in many markets, in an attempt to increase the transferability for other geographical markets.

4 Empirical results

The following section presents the empirical results from this study. It is structured based on the three stages outlined and defined in the data analysis (3.3), assuming this being the most relevant structure in order to understand the timeline of the different events explained by the participants. This section will start with a background to the empirical results, followed by the three stages. Each stage will start with a market setting, based on data from external sources. This will be followed by empirical evidence, where data collected from the interviews and secondary data received by the interviewees will be presented. (see appendix 4 for a full illustration of the quotes)

4.1 Background to empirical results

The case company is a leading cloud provider on the market and has global presence. As already mentioned in the methodology section, the interviewees have different backgrounds, some within sales functions have been working closely with customers, while interviewees with a technical background have a more general idea of the current market and where the market is heading in the future. As a result, the empirics will include stories based on both specific cases but also from general discussions with some of the leading cloud experts in Sweden.

The empirical study is divided into three stages, identified by the authors, in order to explain the journey cloud has been on throughout the researched timeframe. The stages will describe the supplier's view of how cloud was perceived by buyers on the cloud market, and it will go deeper into what values the supplier side communicated in order to match the customer's perceptions of the benefits. Furthermore, the empirics will describe which barriers and factors the supplier perceived as restricting the customers from adopting cloud and how the supplier addressed them.

4.2 Stage 1

4.2.1 Market setting

In the beginning of the analyzed time frame, around year 2010, cloud was still a new and fairly unknown concept outside expert communities. The world had just started to recover from the financial crisis in 2008 and many companies had been through a rough time (Yang & Tate, 2012). Cloud quickly got the reputation of being a cost-cutting technology and as a result a large number of suppliers, both well-known incumbents and smaller startups, established themselves on the market, wanting to capitalize on the emerging technology (Linthicum, 2009).

4.2.2 Empirical evidence

As cloud's popularity grew rapidly, stories started circulating of how much money could be saved by moving to the cloud. Some analysts estimated that it was possible to cut costs by 30 to 40 percent and this got the attention of business leaders that had just made it through one of the worst financial turmoil in history¹. Some clever accountants had also realized that the pricing model of cloud, where you bought on demand instead of investing in hardware and software, made it possible to get additional accounting benefits by shifting IT-expenses from capital expenditure (CapEx) to operating expenditure (OpEx)².

"When we talked about the cloud back then it was all financial arguments. You could shift CapEx to OpEx and you didn't need any CapEx budget for IT-infrastructure. I also heard that there existed some kind of technical accounting trick, giving companies additional benefits from cloud. They actually contemplated updating the accounting regulations, so organizations had to declare it as CapEx anyways. I mean, what they did was basically buying IT-infrastructure with a payment plan" **Björn**

This was very beneficial for companies since they did no longer have to raise capital for expensive investments in IT, they could cover the expenses with their operating budget instead. At this point in time, the suppliers were quick to get on the bandwagon and started proclaiming the potential cost savings a move to cloud would bring³:

"It wasn't just our company, but most suppliers saw this as a cost play." Daniel

In addition to the now absent need for large investments in IT, cloud had another potential costsaving benefit for customers; a rationalization of the workforce⁴. Since a move to cloud essentially meant outsourcing IT to a cloud vendor, suppliers argued that organizations could either lay off

¹ Daniel

² Björn, Daniel

³ Mentioned by 16 interviewees

⁴ Kim, Bengt

IT-personnel or have them focusing on value adding tasks instead of simple maintenance of hardware and software, making the organization more effective⁵. This is also something the company itself brings up in an internal report released in 2010, where they claim that two of the most fundamental benefits of cloud are *"reduced costs"* and a *"refined usage of personnel"*, hence confirming the opinion of the interviewees⁶. Furthermore, as a side benefit in addition to cost savings, there was also a measure of efficiency since cloud could facilitate quick access of information for employees.

"In the beginning it was all about cost savings, effectiveness, and efficiency. It became more efficient since more people could have access to information." **Marcus**

However, despite the very bright outlook for cloud, the supplier's customers remained hesitant to commit and adopt the technology. One of the major concerns that customers expressed was security⁷. Since this was a relatively new technology, customers were afraid of data breaches and they were not ready to let go of the control of where the data was physically stored and who could access the data⁸.

"Back in the days, customers were very skeptical of putting anything at all in the cloud due to security concerns. Some are still a bit skeptical today." **Robin**

Another barrier that suppliers encountered was the buying organization in itself. Most organizations that had been around for a while had structures and processes that were built around old technology and a traditional way of working⁹. Traditionally, anything remotely close to IT-infrastructure was purchased either by the CIO or by an IT department¹⁰. According to some interviewees, this was a major problem when they tried to sell cloud since the IT people had built up rigid and complex IT systems that were difficult to alter¹¹. And to add insult to injury, IT departments were also to a large extent measured on buying IT at the lowest cost

5 Jonas

- 8 Henrik
- 9 Mats, Maria

⁶ Internal document 1

⁷ Mentioned by 9 interviewees

¹⁰ Daniel, Lars

¹¹ Kim, Robin, Henrik, Maria

possible per volume unit, resulting in the internal organizations of customers being poorly prepared for any kind of technology shift, particularly one that includes a new pricing model:

"One of the main challenges for an IT department, and this is something they are very good at, is that they build technical debt. It leads to extreme complexities every time you want to make a change. [...] It is favorable for a CIO to buy in volume since that will get you a better price. But if you look at the cloud model, it doesn't fit in the traditional purchasing model" **Kim**

In addition to poorly suited internal organizations, interviewees also described that suppliers were lacking competence in regard to cloud¹². Customers were not really sure what they were looking for and how the technology could be beneficial for them:

"I think customers had very different ideas of what problems cloud could solve. It was a bit of a conceptual confusion, what is cloud actually?" **Mats**

It was also evident that the responsible buyers in the customers' organizations were not competent enough to understand how cloud could be applied in their business and they were stuck in their traditional purchasing mindset. One interviewee even mentioned that some people in a customer's buying function thought cloud was *"useless"* while people outside the buying function thought cloud was great¹³. This was bound to lead to some frustration for the suppliers who wanted a close relationship with the buying organization in order to educate the customers. However, because of the lack of competence and understanding on the customer side, they were rather *"unsure and uncomfortable"* in the process, resulting in the relationship being more distant than the suppliers desired¹⁴.

Another problem for the supplier at this time was their own internal organization. Interviewees mention that they were used to sell things in a certain way that was not really suited for cloud¹⁵. Moreover, they also expressed that in the beginning of selling cloud they were rather technically focused, treating cloud as a complex solution that could solve many technical issues. According

¹² Mentioned by 13 interviewees

¹³ Jonas

¹⁴ Marcus, Jonas

¹⁵ Jonas, Bengt

to the interviewees, they also had to figure out how to best meet the customers' needs with the new technology¹⁶.

4.3 Stage 2

4.3.1 Market setting

After a couple years, cloud started to become adopted by more and more companies. At this point, the market started to become a lot more competitive, resulting in large shifts in the market. At one point, research firm Gartner predicted that one in four cloud vendors would disappear from the market by year 2015, either because of acquisitions or bankruptcy (Thibodeau, 2013). As a result of the market consolidation, a few dominating players started to appear (Darrow, 2015).

4.3.2 Empirical evidence

These dominating market players committed themselves to the technology and were investing large amounts into driving it forward:

"Big players have gone in with all of their strength in this [cloud]. They have been driving this forward. Since these big players have grown and been successful, the have been in the spotlight and people see that it has worked for them. [...] Since these players have entered the market with their big muscles and shown commitment, cloud has grown as a technology" **Oscar**

Another interviewee mentioned that some cloud suppliers had really gone all in on cloud by setting a cloud-first strategy where they sacrificed old business in order to move new business to the cloud¹⁷. This kind of commitment signal also showed customers that cloud was here to stay; this technology was not a fad.

Around this time, interviewees mentioned that incumbent firms started to see new competition on the market. Businesses that were "born on the cloud" started competing directly with incumbents and doing it very successfully¹⁸. Without legacy technology and this "technological

¹⁶ Filip, Sara, Robin

¹⁷ Carl-Henry

¹⁸ Mentioned by 9 interviewees

debt" mentioned earlier, these young firms built their whole business around cloud and started competing in completely new ways:

"What has been driving cloud from the beginning are companies like Spotify and Netflix. They are building different components that the end customer can use. It has an extremely high operational security. [...] It is really a technological shift and you see all these examples of startups being successful. So, then you start thinking... why can't we do this in the private industry or the public sector? You start to get a better understanding of what cloud can do." **Alex**

So now there were large suppliers committed to develop cloud and there were also a number of successful examples of cloud implementation, or best practice as we can call it. This sparked a hype around cloud and all of a sudden everyone wanted to be there¹⁹. However, customers were to a large extent still lacking the competence to fully understand cloud and its possible benefits:

"One thing that has been driving cloud forward is the 'technology trend'. Everyone feel like they have to take that route, but the reasoning is rather emotional than fact based. 'Everyone goes to cloud, so we have to do it too'. It's like Rosé wine, all of a sudden everyone started drinking Rosé during the summers, it was and is a trend. It is the exact same thing." **Erik**

With plenty examples of how startups were using cloud to do business in a new way, companies started understanding that the technology could do more than just reduce costs. As suppliers could see the customer's perception of cloud changing, they started to communicate other values than just cost reduction. One of the key things here was that suppliers started selling cloud as a perfect tool for business development. Cloud would enable customers to test and develop applications in a very *simple*²⁰ and *flexible*²¹ way:

"Flexibility and simplicity were key values used to explain the benefits of cloud, especially concerning test and development. If you wanted to test something it was flexible and simple. Earlier, you either had to buy or go find a free server in order to test something. And if you wanted

¹⁹ Mentioned by 6 interviewees

²⁰ Mentioned by 7 interviewees

²¹ Mentioned by 8 interviewees

to do something on a bigger scale, then it didn't work. But now, with cloud, that is really simple." Bengt

The flexible delivery model of cloud, where you can purchase instantly according to your demand, greatly reduced the risks associated with developing new applications since there were no upfront investments or commitment in buying hardware and software²². Another benefit was that the computational needs could be scaled up and down almost instantly, making development processes much quicker²³. One of the interviewees compared buying cloud with buying traditional hardware:

"To order a new server you had to go through 70 decision points and many of these were manual where you needed someone to approve the purchase. And then you look at cloud where it takes fifteen minutes. This is what makes the development processes much quicker." **Björn**

Around this point in time, according to internal documents, the case company started communicating the "transformational power" of cloud, arguing that it would improve the agility of business and that it would speed up innovation of products and services²⁴. And this communication had effect on the customers who were now looking to the cloud in order to become agile organizations²⁵. They wanted to implement cloud, so they could be quicker at developing new products, at a lower cost and with lower risk²⁶. They were starting to grasp that cloud could bring more business value.

However, customers now started facing new challenges in their journey to the cloud. Customers that had earlier been reluctant to put anything in the cloud were now keen to try the technology, but with which supplier? In a market that shifted very fast, and with multiple tech giants investing heavily in the technology, it seemed like customers were unsure of which provider would be the most suitable at that point in time and for the future²⁷. Many interviewees expressed that customers were very concerned about getting locked in to a specific technology with a

²² Sara, Bengt, Mats, Maria

²³ Mentioned by 14 interviewees

²⁴ Internal document 2

²⁵ Mats, Daniel, Alex

²⁶ Mentioned by 14 interviewees

²⁷ Monica, Oscar

specific supplier²⁸. They were afraid of choosing the wrong supplier and not being able to switch later.

This became even more problematic since many customers were still not competent enough to understand what consequences certain decisions could bring further down the road²⁹. According to a couple of the interviewees, some cloud vendors capitalized on this by almost trying to lure customers into trying their specific cloud by making the service very cheap at first and not talking loudly about the lock in effects³⁰. One interviewee said it was like giving a customer *"free heroin"*, as soon as they started using it, it was very hard to get out³¹. This was further aided by the new way of purchasing technology. Since it was possible to start small and at a low cost with cloud, customers could bypass traditional buying processes, something that was very frustrating for suppliers that never got a chance in presenting their offering for big customers:

"A really important observation. In all previous technology trends that I've seen, and I have worked with this for 20 years, whether it's hardware, software, or whatever is new at the time, companies have bought technology through a traditional and structured purchasing process. All suppliers have been invited and one wins the tender. But with cloud, all Swedish companies have just chosen one or two suppliers [...] so some suppliers have become dominant without going through a structured purchasing process [...] All large companies have a process for buying expensive things. But with cloud you can start really small, and all of a sudden you have an invoice at 100 million. I've never seen this before" **Erik**

Despite the potential pitfalls when buying cloud, interviewees mentioned that the customers started to get more confident at this stage, thinking that they had a better idea of what they wanted and what problems cloud could solve³². They were increasingly expressing requirements to the suppliers and one of the interviewees expressed that the market was rather "demand driven"

²⁸ Mentioned by 8 interviewees

²⁹ Monica, Björn,

³⁰ Carl-Henry, Lars

³¹ Erik

³² Lars, Carl-Henry, Oscar

at this stage, resulting in more distant and mechanical relationships³³. The suppliers were just suppliers and customers could simply *"go to the mall"* and buy cloud solutions with a credit card³⁴.

However, there were exceptions to this customer behavior. Some progressive customers started to see cloud as a part of something bigger, it could be an enabler in creating a competitive advantage³⁵. In contrast to the vast majority of cloud buyers, these customers were looking for a tight relationship with the supplier in order to draw on each other's expertise to create new business value³⁶. Something we will see more of in stage 3.

"The working relationships started to get more intense when working towards holistic solutions. We don't always work towards the IT department, but rather towards the business side. You have to work with decision makers that are engaged, and you have to dare to have fun!" **Sara**

4.4 Stage 3

4.4.1 Market setting

As we get closer to where we are today, cloud has become widely adopted and a majority of larger companies are now using cloud to some extent (Columbus, 2018). However, most companies are still hesitant to fully adopt the technology and only a small part of organizations' data is lifted to the cloud (Gu & Krishnakanthan, 2018).

4.4.2 Empirical evidence

One potential reason for the increased adoption is a thing that many interviewees mentioned; they have seen a shift in who is buying cloud³⁷. Since cloud is very easy to buy, and no technical expertise is needed to purchase it, the buyers are increasingly coming from the line of business instead of from the IT side. As IT budgets have gradually moved out from the CIO's office and into different departments, buying decisions can be taken quickly in the line of business³⁸:

³³ Lars

³⁴ Daniel, Jonas

³⁵ Oscar, Sara

³⁶ Sara

³⁷ Mentioned by 6 interviewees

³⁸ Robin, Erik

"What is happening in the market is that more and more decisions are taken in the line of business. Today, different departments can take these decisions, earlier everything had to go through the IT department" **Robin**

As described in the previous stage, a number of large suppliers committed to driving the technology forward, and the technological development had a large impact on the value cloud could bring. As a complement to cloud, a large number of powerful API:s have been developed. These have made it possible for organizations to access powerful tools and applications over the cloud and use them in their own business³⁹:

"When we argue for cloud today it is about time-to-market and accessibility to certain functions. That's what we call API and the API economy. [...] For a customer it would be impossible to develop these applications by themselves since they are often extremely complex. Even if a large Swedish company were to do it, developing only one of these applications would drain their whole annual IT budget" **Björn**

With myriad new functions that could be accessed over the cloud, it was possible for organizations to create radically different products and services. As stated by the company itself in an internal document, the majority of customers are using cloud to drive business innovation⁴⁰. This is also confirmed by the interviewees as they mention that customers at this stage were stressing that they had to stay competitive in a changing and fast-moving market⁴¹. The importance of data and data analysis was also becoming more evident as companies such as Netflix could use data to create content and provide personalized services that the users loved⁴². When end customers were getting used to superior user experiences, they started to have higher expectations on the services they bought, and they started to put pressure on both traditional companies and public authorities to change and create better services. As a result, *innovation* and creating value for the *end customer* were two major things that customers wanted from cloud⁴³. This focus on creating end customer value and competitive advantage resulted in suppliers

³⁹ Mentioned by 10 interviewees

⁴⁰ Internal document 3

⁴¹ Oscar, Erik, Jonas

⁴² Henrik

⁴³Mentioned by 8 interviewees

becoming more solution oriented, focusing on solving problems rather than selling a technology⁴⁴:

"You have to look at the customer's customer. You have to look from the outside and in. How can we help our customer to in turn help their customers be successful?" **Daniel**

Many interviewees also mentioned that cloud started to become part of something bigger, they were now selling cloud as an *enabler*, rather than as a standalone technology⁴⁵. If implemented correctly, cloud could help the customers to become more agile and to create business value much faster than they had done traditionally⁴⁶.

"I have experiences in both selling and implementing cloud. Cloud is one technology, out of a couple, that enables innovation and fast value. It takes us just a few months to create business value for the customer $[\ldots]$ it is a tool used to create innovation." **Sara**

As customers started to "*put one and one together*", they were beginning to understand the potential value of cloud⁴⁷. However, in order to realize this value, they faced the challenge of connecting everything together, a task that became increasingly difficult since many larger companies at this stage were using multiple clouds in order to pick and mix the best solutions from different vendors, while at the same time having a large amount of data left on servers in their own data centers⁴⁸. This complexity is further confirmed in the company's internal documents where they claim that 71 percent of the customers use three or more cloud providers⁴⁹ and that difficulties in connecting and managing data across different clouds have been restricting adoption⁵⁰. So, all of a sudden there was a need for new competence in the companies in order to get everything together. They wanted *simplicity* and they started coming back to the suppliers to look for help⁵¹:

- 46 Alex, Sara
- 47 Oscar

⁴⁴ Daniel, Sara, Kim

⁴⁵ Sara, Robin, Henrik, Carl-Henry

⁴⁸ Monica, Mats, Lars, Carl-Henry

⁴⁹ Internal document 3

⁵⁰ Internal document 4

⁵¹ Monica, Lars

"Now we see organizations having multiple cloud suppliers, and how are they supposed to handle that? We're talking hybrid clouds. This is a new type of challenge, so it could be that customers end up coming back to the suppliers in the market. [...] So, the world is about to explode in different components and interfaces. All customers want to have it simple and there could be a renaissance for the suppliers that can solve this and put it all together" **Lars**

With multiple clouds and applications, the complexity increased a lot for customers. According to some interviewees, customers felt that they started to lose some control⁵². At the same time, legislators were implementing laws restricting how businesses could use and handle customer data, resulting in many customers expressing security concerns to the supplier⁵³. The customers lacked competence and were not sure how to interpret new regulations, could they put data in the cloud or not⁵⁴? No one wanted to be the first one to do it and get into trouble. Furthermore, there had been a number of recent incidents in the media where sensitive data had been exposed, and no business leader wanted to be the next person making headlines for the wrong reason⁵⁵. To make it even more difficult for buyers, it is very difficult to evaluate security and integrity claims from vendors, you simply do not know if the claims are true or not until everything either works perfectly fine, or something bad happens⁵⁶. This is further reflected on in internal material where the supplier brings up compliance and security as two major factors that have prevented cloud adoption⁵⁷. As a response to these uncertainties, suppliers worked hard to sell a long-term *partnership*, building trust between the supplier and customer over time⁵⁸:

"Today the partnership is also very important. You have to trust your supplier, since it is almost impossible to control security and integrity claims" **Daniel**

This has been a major change for the suppliers. They have to work closer to the customers in long-term partnerships and they are taking an *"end to end"* approach to take customers through

⁵² Henrik, Monica

⁵³ Daniel, Lars

⁵⁴ Monica, Alex

⁵⁵ Lars, Alex

⁵⁶ Daniel

⁵⁷ Internal document 4

⁵⁸ Daniel, Jenny, Maria

the journey of going to cloud⁵⁹. The new projects no longer have a clear end but evolve into longer relationships⁶⁰. This is also affecting the suppliers who have had to change how they sell things, becoming more relational⁶¹.

"Cloud is a longer relationship process today. It is not like hardware or software, when you only sold something and then said 'goodbye'." Monica

⁵⁹ Internal document 4

⁶⁰ Kim

⁶¹ Robin

5 Analysis

The following section presents the analysis, using the theoretical framework, the practical translation, and the empirical data. Stage 1 (5.1) will be analyzed first, followed by stage 2 (5.2) and stage 3 (5.3).

5.1 Stage 1

5.1.1 Perceived and communicated values

According to the interviewees, when cloud was introduced as a service, the possibility to reduce costs was without doubt the number one selling argument from the supplier. Alongside costs, there were also other values communicated, such as increased effectiveness and easier access to information. However, the value proposition was primarily focusing on lowering the cost base for the customer. Hence, there was a clear emphasis on *quantitative* values in the communicated value proposition.

Reflecting on the customers, the sellers explained that this was perceived by them as well, since the majority of customers adopted cloud as a way to reduce overall costs. Therefore, cloud had an effect on the *value-capture* component. The customer was able to do business as usual, but with a lower cost structure, resulting in increased margins. Hence, according to the participants, in the early stage, cloud computing did not significantly impact the value components and most companies continued to do business in the same way as before.

Based on the supplier's value proposition and the supplier's perception of what value cloud would contribute to the customer, the following conclusion is made:

In stage 1, the supplier perceived that cloud could contribute to an increased *value capture* for customers, therefore, the supplier communicated value propositions emphasizing *quantitative values*.

5.1.2 Perceived customer uncertainties and supplier abilities

Since cloud computing was a new technology for many of the potential buyers, there was generally a lack of understanding of how the technology could be applied and how it could benefit organizations. Furthermore, from the empirical results one can argue that established organizations were structured in a way that supported processes and a way of working based on established technology. As a result, buying organizations faced a high degree of *need uncertainty*. In addition, organizations also experienced *transaction uncertainty*, mainly linked to questions regarding security. The sellers felt that potential customers were afraid of putting important data and/or applications in the cloud since they did not trust the technology to be safe from external threats and they had concerns about the uptime of the technology.

To reduce the uncertainties and increase adoption of cloud, the supplier tried to communicate values that were easy to understand and put into a business context for the buyer. Since the competence was lacking at the customer side, the suppliers felt that they were the ones pushing for a close relationship in order to build trust between the two parties. Using this kind of *problem-solving approach* was arguably appropriate since the need uncertainty was high at this point. However, the supplier experienced a large deal of skepticism and resistance from the buyer side and the relationships were in most cases more distant than the suppliers desired. Therefore, in order to be more successful in convincing the customers, one can argue that the sellers should have emphasized the complexity of the market more, or that they should have tried an approach emphasizing *transfer abilities*, since the buyer side would have required the buyer to invest heavily in the relationship with the supplier and many buyers saw these investments costing more than the perceived benefits, hence they were reluctant to adopt the technology.

Another reason for the reluctant attitude towards cloud computing was the buying organization in itself. Most purchases had to go through the IT department at the buying firm, an IT department that was used to working and purchasing in a particular way. They could not, or maybe did not want to, understand how cloud would impact their organization or the IT department they worked at, further resulting in *need uncertainty*.

Based on the supplier's perception of barriers restricting customers from adopting cloud and the supplier's communicated abilities, the following conclusion is made:

In stage 1, the supplier identified several barriers in the interaction with the customer, translated to *need* and *transaction uncertainties*. These were unsuccessfully met with an approach based on *problem-solving abilities*.

5.2 Stage 2

5.2.1 Perceived and communicated values

As the technology became more common and mature, suppliers started communicating other benefits of cloud computing. Cost was still on the table but now values such as simplicity and flexibility started becoming more important. There was an increasing understanding that cloud could be beneficial in the development process of new products since computing power cloud be scaled up and down almost instantly, making development cheaper, but also resulting in a shorter development process. As a result, the value proposition in stage 2 became a mix of both *quantitative* and *qualitative* values.

With the increasing adoption of cloud, the participants mentioned that the users also began to understand that there was a possibility to extract more value from the technology. At this stage, it started having a more significant impact on the customers' business models. First, cloud had a large impact in how companies could test and develop new products since it was easy and quick to access computing power according to the needs at that exact moment. This made the development process cheaper, resulting in a lower cost structure and a change in the *value capture*. Furthermore, since cloud made the development process much quicker it had an effect on the *value proposition* that could be enhanced and updated more frequently than before. At this point, cloud accelerated the development process, but it did not radically alter it, resulting in only a limited effect on the *value-creation* component. As cloud at this point mostly had an intrinsic impact on organizations, the *value-delivery* component did not change much either as the relationships to end customers were not affected to a large extent.

Based on the supplier's value proposition and the supplier's perception of what value cloud would contribute to the customer, the following conclusion is made:

In stage 2, the supplier perceived that cloud could contribute to an increased *value capture* and a development of the customer's *value proposition*, therefore, the supplier communicated a value proposition emphasizing both *quantitative* and *qualitative values*.

5.2.2 Perceived customer uncertainties and supplier abilities

When cloud started becoming increasingly common, the interest exploded from the buyer side. New companies that leveraged cloud technology, such as Spotify and Netflix, emerged and became extremely successful in a short time. This showed examples of best practice and resulted in a reduced *need uncertainty* since organizations could better understand how the technology could be applied. Furthermore, a major reason for adoption was the hype factor. Everyone wanted to go to the cloud and the previous concerns regarding the *transaction uncertainty* were dramatically decreased. Since everyone else was lifting data to the cloud, the perceived risks were reduced in many cases.

Another factor that played a part was the rapid changes in the market where a number of big and trusted players committed to cloud, resulting in a consolidation of the market. They were committed to driving the technology forward and they did it successfully. Since these companies were trusted and financially stable, this had an impact in reducing *need* and *transaction uncertainty*. However, *market uncertainty* grew within the buyers. With many committed suppliers, buyers were afraid of betting on the wrong horse, something the interviewees expressed as a fear of being locked in to one supplier.

As a result of the increased *market uncertainty*, some interviewees mentioned that the market became more demand driven and the buyers were increasingly holding the suppliers at an arm's length with increased requirements. However, at the same time, some progressive buyers were beginning to implement more complex cloud solutions that in turn increased their *need uncertainty*, resulting in a more intense relationship with one selected supplier.

Based on the supplier's perception of barriers restricting customers from adopting cloud and the supplier's communicated abilities, the following conclusion is made:

In stage 2, the supplier identified several barriers in the interaction with the customer, translated to *market uncertainty* being dominant. By using an approach based on *problem-solving abilities*, the uncertainties were appropriately met.

5.3 Stage 3

5.3.1 Perceived and communicated values

With the widespread adoption of cloud, the communicated benefits changed a lot and there has been an evident shift from quantitative values to *qualitative* values. The focus is no longer on how much organizations can cut costs by moving to cloud, but rather how the technology can provide a competitive advantage for customers. Suppliers have previously emphasized speed and flexibility as important selling arguments, but these are now closely linked to creating value for the end customer, i.e. the customer's customer. Furthermore, a large number of advanced applications and functions have been developed for the cloud platforms. This has given developers access to new applications they could only have dreamt off developing themselves. Today, applications like advanced AI, geographical maps, and weather information etc. is readily available over the cloud. This has made it possible to quickly create offers with a high value for the end consumers.

According to the sellers, the increased focus on the end customers started to have a larger overall effect on all the customer's business model components. Similar to stage 2, cloud has had an impact on the *value proposition* since the technology is facilitating the development of new product and service offerings. However, it has had an even larger impact on the *value-creation* component. Interviewees mentioned that data analysis is becoming more important for businesses and since cloud can facilitate rapid information exchanges between businesses and their users, it is possible to create customized offers that radically increases the perceived use value from end customers.

The *value-delivery* component has also been affected at this stage. Since it is cheaper and easier to develop products and services, businesses have been able to target more customer segments with different offers. Furthermore, in some cases, cloud has supported new delivery channels with many services today being offered online on a subscription basis.

There is no doubt that businesses have been able to *create* more value for the end customers with the aid of cloud technology. However, it can be disputed if they have actually been able to *capture* more value. Some interviewees mentioned that cloud is highly flexible, but flexibility usually comes at a cost. And as the whole cloud ecosystem becomes more complex it is questionable if the overall costs are any lower than for traditional solutions. However, if the value for the end

customers can be increased, it could be possible for companies to raise their prices accordingly in order to capture more value. Since cloud makes it easier to leverage data and customize solutions for end consumers, it could make it possible to find new revenue streams from customer segments that would have been unprofitable before the adoption of cloud.

Based on the supplier's value proposition and the supplier's perception of what value cloud would contribute to the customer, the following conclusion is made:

In stage 3, the supplier perceived that cloud could contribute to an increased *value capture* and *value creation*, and a potential change in *value proposition* and *value delivery*, therefore, the supplier communicated a value proposition emphasizing *qualitative values*.

5.3.2 Perceived customer uncertainties and supplier abilities

In the late stage of cloud technology, the respondents mention that the customer's perception of cloud varies more than before. One reason that more organizations have adopted cloud is that the buyers have changed. Previously, the CIO office or people in the IT departments decided what technology to buy. Today, however, technology is more frequently bought by people on the business side of organizations since the technological expertise needed for those decisions is greatly reduced. Furthermore, as the buyers are closer to the business, they can better understand how cloud can be applied and benefit the organization, leading to a reduced *need uncertainty*, resulting in an increased adoption. However, almost paradoxically, as more and more different business divisions have adopted cloud, the overall complexity in organizations has in turn increased dramatically. The increased complexity has resulted in an increased *need uncertainty*, as decision makers in organizations are unsure of how everything links together.

At this point, regulators have also had their mind on cloud technology. As more regulations regarding data storage and control of data have emerged, buyers have become more uncertain whether suppliers can deliver everything needed in order to keep all data secure and compliant to regulations, once again resulting in increased *transaction uncertainty*.

Additionally, organizations are still facing *market uncertainty* since the technology is continuing to advance at a rapid pace. To mitigate this, it is common for a buyer to purchase solutions from

multiple vendors, reducing the risk of being stuck with the wrong technological supplier, but at the same time increasing the overall complexity.

The supplier express that the increased complexity has resulted in a tighter relationship with the buyers, something that could be expected due to the high level of *need uncertainty*. Moreover, many interviewees mention that they are increasingly focusing on finding solutions for the customers today, rather than selling technology. They also express that the relationship today is more of a partnership than the transactional relationship that it was earlier. This *problem-solving approach* of the supplier can further explain the tighter relationships, since *problem-solving abilities* are more valuable when need and market uncertainty, since it is building trust between the supplier and the buyer. The increased trust is in turn resulting in the buyer being more confident in that the supplier can deliver what it has promised, hence, the perceived *transfer ability* of the supplier is increased.

Based on the supplier's perception of barriers restricting customers from adopting cloud and the supplier's communicated abilities, the following conclusion is made:

In stage 3, the supplier identified several barriers in the interaction with the customer, translated to a combination of *need, market,* and *transaction uncertainties.* By using an approach dominated by *problem-solving abilities*, but also including better *transfer abilities*, the uncertainties were appropriately met.

6 Discussion

In the following section the empirical findings and analysis are discussed in relation to the literature review and theoretical framework. The discussion starts with an elaboration of the findings (6.1), where values, uncertainties and abilities are compared with previous research. This will be followed by a synthesis of the theoretical framework (6.2), based on the discussion and findings.

6.1 Elaboration of findings

The findings from this study both confirms previous research and adds additional value to the research field. In this section, expected and unexpected empirical results are discussed in relation to the literature review. These are discussed in terms of value (6.1.1) and uncertainties and abilities (6.1.2). In addition, external drivers (6.1.3), mentioned throughout the empirical results, which influenced the development and offering of cloud, will be discussed.

6.1.1 The value perspective

Throughout the three stages in this thesis, the values that the supplier communicates in their value proposition shifts from being mostly quantitative to being rather qualitative.

In previous literature, there has not been a clear distinction of at which point in time different values have been perceived as important and therefore been communicated by suppliers. As a result, it is difficult to get a holistic perspective of how the cloud offering has changed over time. Previous research has treated cloud benefits as static and ever present, hence they have not taken time and organizational maturity into consideration when researching what value cloud can actually bring.

In the literature, the cost benefit of cloud is a realized value for organizations adopting cloud (Durao et al., 2014). From the findings in this thesis, one can argue that cost benefits from cloud is the dominant value proposition used in stage 1, and this communicated value was realized for the customers in terms of increased value capture. However, as time passes, other values are highlighted and become more important in the following stages.

Venters and Whitley (2012) and Hardy (2018) argue that cloud leads to improved speed, innovation, and flexibility as testing becomes easier and quicker because there is no need to take infrastructure into consideration. These values can be found in the empirical results, and most significantly in stage 2 when the supplier communicates flexibility and simplicity benefits in terms of product and service development as a response to customers' desire to become more agile.

In the empirical results from stage 3, it was clear that creating value for the end customer was an important value communicated in the supplier's value proposition. In the existing literature, this is yet to be expressed as an important benefit of cloud. This can potentially be explained by the fact that this specific topic may not have been researched yet, or that it has previously been overlooked due to previous research being rather technically focused.

In the literature review, sustainable IT is a central area for cloud and it is arguably a key value expressed in previous research (Winston, 2011). From the empirical results there is no evidence of this specific value being communicated by the supplier at all, or that the supplier perceives this as an important benefit for their customers. A potential reason for why sustainable IT is never mentioned could be that there was no targeted question towards sustainable IT. However, since the questions asked were open questions about important arguments used in the process of selling cloud, it is reasonable to believe that sustainable IT was never a main selling point. Another possible reason for why it was never mentioned could be due to the fact that the case take place in a Swedish context where most energy is already coming from renewable sources, hence switching to cloud would not have the same environmental impact as it would in other countries. Moreover, sustainable IT could potentially be an important value that will appear in a later stage, when the market has reached increased maturity.

Based on how the supplier's value proposition has changed over time, it is evident that there has been an interesting interplay between the technology development and innovation in different value components in customers' business models. In line with Baden-Fuller and Haefliger (2013), previous literature has had a tendency to overlook this aspect of cloud in favor of a technological focus. When asked about what factors interviewees perceived as driving the adoption of cloud, almost as many interviewees mentioned new competitors as they did technological development, showing that innovation in these business-model components should not be neglected.

Chesbrough and Rosenbloom (2002) argue that it is crucial for organizations to find a new business model in order to realize the full potential of new technologies, something the empirical results can confirm. In the early stage, cloud was mostly sold and applied with the goal of reducing costs, similar to traditional outsourcing, and hence it did only marginally impact the different value components in the customers' business models. On the contrary, in the late stage, the value proposition for cloud became very different, addressing a larger number of different value components. As a result, according to the empirical results, the perception of cloud has shifted from a cost-cutting initiative to a technology that could bring a competitive advantage. According to interviewees, this shift has been spurred by new competitors such as Netflix and Spotify, companies that have achieved great success by building their business around cloud technology.

6.1.2 Customer uncertainties and supplier abilities

The types of uncertainties and abilities mentioned by Håkansson et al (1976) played very different roles throughout different times in the researched time period. According to the interviews, it seems like the customers' perceived complexity of the technology had a large effect on how levels of uncertainty varied. In addition, the supplier both struggled and was able to match its abilities to the uncertainties.

At first, when the technology was new and relatively unknown, the customers were unsure of how to apply cloud into their specific business context. In theory, a high degree of this *need uncertainty* should have resulted in the supplier communicating their *problem-solving ability* and that buying firms should be seeking a close relationship with suppliers in order to learn how to apply the new technology (Ford, 2002). However, according to our empirical findings, the relationship between seller and buyer was in fact rather distant at the time. In the empirical results, it was also expressed that the customers experienced *transaction uncertainty*, mainly in relation to security concerns. A potential reason for the distant relationships in this stage could be that the *transaction uncertainty* was dominant at the time. According to Ford (2002), the supplier should in this case have communicated a *transfer ability* in order to decrease the *transaction uncertainty* and convince the customer to adopt cloud.

Since the supplier perceived both *need* and *transaction uncertainties* to be in play at this stage, we believe that the supplier either should have communicated the complexity of the market, i.e. increasing customer's *need uncertainty*, or should have emphasized their *transfer ability*, matching the perceived *transaction uncertainty*, in order to increase customer adoption.

When suppliers could see that there was money to be made on cloud, some big and trusted suppliers committed themselves to be part of the market and developing the technology. The increasing adoption from businesses and the emergence of best practice applications resulted in a lower perceived complexity and therefore, a decreased *need* and *transaction uncertainty*. However, in accordance with Håkansson et al (1976), massive investments in technology development resulted in myriad different offers on the market, leading to increased *market uncertainty* since buyers had difficulties in evaluating which supplier would have the best long-term offer. One interviewee referred to this stage as more "demand driven", meaning that buyers started to compare different offers and set their own requirements.

In the empirical data it is suggested that a large number of cloud customers are using several different cloud vendors today. This could be an attempt to mitigate the *market uncertainty* for a rapidly developing technology. However, this has resulted in a new type of complexity for organizations since different clouds need to be integrated with each other and with resources off the cloud. Quite interestingly, this has once again increased the *need uncertainty* for organizations. However, in contrast to the early stages of technology, buyers are now seeking a closer relationship to the suppliers. Interviewees still perceive *transaction uncertainties* as a restraining force, especially uncertainties regarding security, but this time it is reasonable to believe that the combination of *need* and *market uncertainty* will dominate the *transaction uncertainty*, resulting in a better fit with the supplier's emphasis on *problem-solving abilities*. Furthermore, as a consequence of the closer relationship with customers, increased trust is improving the supplier's possibility to communicate its *transfer ability*.

6.1.3 External drivers

In addition to already mentioned factors that played a role in the development of cloud and the cloud offering, we found additional aspects that had an impact on the evolution of the cloud offering when analyzing the empirical results. However, these factors were not directly related to cloud technology per se and were not explained by the theoretical framework used in the analysis of the data. We decided to call these factors "external drivers" since they to a large extent were outside the control of the supplier, but still had an important impact on how cloud could be sold to potential customers. All these drivers have been evident throughout the stages, although they have been increasing in significance during stage 2 and stage 3. In the empirical data, three main drivers were identified.

Firstly, some interviewees mentioned that changes in the customers' organizations were beneficial for the supplier when selling cloud. Traditionally, IT services were always purchased by a CIO or an IT department and according to the interviewees, these people had their reasons to be skeptic to cloud. However, IT budgets started to gradually shift over to the business side of customers' organizations and these people were much more positive to cloud, hence increasing adoption rates. Secondly, the technological development of applications and tools (API:s) was also favorable for the adoption of cloud. Since these could easily be accessed over cloud they played a big part in convincing potential customers to adopt cloud. Thirdly, as regular people became more and more digitally oriented, their expectations of what constituted a good product or service changed. Interviewees mentioned that this change in end-customer behavior put pressure on organizations to change and become more digitally focused, and adopting cloud was a logical step in that direction.

6.2 Synthesis of the theoretical framework

In addition to the original theoretical framework, on which the analysis was based, additional refinements were made based on the empirical data, analysis, and discussion above. First, figure 7 presents the way the different theoretical components relate to each other. The *supplier's cloud offering* includes both the *value proposition* that communicates benefits of cloud, and also the *supplier's abilities* in solving the customers perceived problem and delivering a solution. Also analyzed and discussed, the supplier's value proposition is impacted by the supplier's interpretation *contribution to the customers' value components*, which is also based on the supplier's interpretation

of the interaction between the supplier and customers. In the interaction, the communicated supplier abilities are influenced by the supplier's perception of their customers' uncertainties, and vice versa, which Håkansson et al. (1976) also present in their original view on supplier abilities and customer uncertainties. Therefore, the *contribution to value components* and *customer uncertainties* is a part of the *supplier's perception of the customers*.





Based on the different components in figure 7, the conclusions drawn within each stage are presented in table 2, 3 and 4, including a section of an assessment based on figure 7. Finally, table 5 present other external drivers mentioned above.

Table 2 Assessment of stage 1

	Value proposition and contributions	Uncertainties and abilities	Final assessment based on figure 7
Stage 1	The supplier perceived that cloud could contribute to an increased <i>value capture</i> for customers, therefore, the supplier communicated <i>value</i> <i>propositions</i> emphasizing <i>quantitative values</i> .	The supplier identified several barriers in the interaction with the customer, translated to <i>need</i> and <i>transaction</i> <i>uncertainties</i> . These were unsuccessfully met with an approach based on <i>problem-</i> <i>solving abilities</i> .	The supplier's cloud offering in this stage includes quantitative values and problem-solving abilities. The offering has addressed the perceived value capture contribution, however, not the perceived uncertainties from the customer, where transaction uncertainties should have been met with transfer abilities. A potential reason for this could be that the supplier might see future complexities and has a more insightful understanding of the technology which leads them to not meet the uncertainties in a successful way. Moreover, we see a vague pattern in that quantitative values are more seemingly related to a rather standardized offering, which should also be met with transfer abilities.

Table 3 Assessment of stage 2

	Value proposition and contributions	Uncertainties and abilities	Final assessment based on figure 7
Stage 2	The supplier perceived that cloud could contribute to an increased <i>value capture</i> and a development of the customer's <i>value</i> <i>proposition</i> , therefore, the supplier communicated a <i>value</i> <i>proposition</i> emphasizing both <i>quantitative</i> and <i>qualitative values</i> .	The supplier identified several barriers in the interaction with the customer, translated to <i>market uncertainty</i> being dominant. By using an approach based on <i>problem-</i> <i>solving abilities</i> , the uncertainties were appropriately met.	The supplier's offering now develops towards more qualitative values, but still includes quantitative values and problem- solving abilities. The supplier's perceived contribution to the customer value capture and value proposition has resulted in a combination of quantitative and qualitative values being communicated. Moreover, the market uncertainties has been favorably met with the supplier's problem solving abilities.

Table 4 Assessment of stage 3

	Value proposition and contributions	Uncertainties and abilities	Final assessment based on figure 7
Stage 3	The supplier perceived that cloud could contribute to an increased <i>value capture</i> and <i>value creation</i> , and a potential changes in <i>value proposition</i> and	The supplier identified several barriers in the interaction with the customer, translated to a combination of <i>need</i> , <i>market</i> and <i>transaction</i> <i>uncertainties</i> . By using	The supplier's offering now includes mostly qualitative values, problem-solving abilities and additionally improved transfer abilities. The combination of the two abilities can now meet all three uncertainties being relevant at this stage, and the qualitative values in the communicated value proposition address all the customer's different value components.
	value delivery, therefore, the supplier communicated a value proposition emphasizing mostly qualitative values.	an approach dominated by <i>problem-solving</i> <i>abilities</i> , but also including better <i>transfer</i> <i>abilities</i> , the uncertainties were appropriately met.	Interestingly, as the complexity increases, the uncertainties also increase within more areas (need, market and transaction). In addition, the qualitative values lead to more opportunities in impacting all the customer's value components. As a result, as the perceived complexity increases, customers' uncertainties also increase. However, so does the possibility to influence the customer's value components.

Table 5 External factors influencing the development of cloud

External factors impacting the development of cloud throughout the stages

- Shift in customer buying processes, from IT department to the business side.
 Development and cloud integration of API:s.
 Change in end customer behavior, going towards a digital focus.

7 Conclusions

In the following section the conclusions are presented. First, the research question will be addressed (7.1). This will be followed by the limitations (7.2) of this study. Theoretical contributions (7.3) and managerial implication (7.4) will then be presented. Lastly, future research (7.5) will be suggested.

7.1 Addressing the research question

The purpose of this thesis was to take the perspective of a supplier in order to investigate and explain how and why the concept of cloud computing has evolved over time. Although the cloud computing market has grown rapidly, and is expected to radically affect existing businesses, surprisingly little has been written about how cloud has changed over time from a business point of view, and literature explaining the dynamics of how a supplier updates its offering in the context of cloud is virtually absent. In order to address this identified research gap, the following research question was stated:

How and why has the cloud offering changed over time?

To answer the question above and to address the research gap, the scope of the study was set to:

i) the supplier's perspective,
ii) the supplier's value proposition and perceived value contribution for customers.
iii) the supplier's abilities and perceived customer uncertainties.

Furthermore, we built on a mix of business model and business-marketing theory, together with 21 semi-structured interviews from one leading supplier of the technology. Our findings in this study can be summarized into four main points:

i) The offering has changed from emphasizing quantitative values, to emphasizing qualitative values *and* problem-solving ability, thus answering *how* the offering has changed over time.

ii) The offering has been influenced by a mix of the supplier's perception of how cloud can contribute value for the customer and the supplier's perception of what kind of uncertainties the customer is facing at a certain time, thus answering *why* the offering has changed over time.

iii) As the perceived complexity increases, customers' uncertainties also increase along with the possibility to influence the customer's value components, resulting in the supplier's offering containing qualitative values and problem-solving abilities, further explaining *why* the offering has changed.

iiii) External drivers, outside the control of the supplier, have had a large influence in increasing customer adoption of cloud, further changing the supplier's perception of how cloud can contribute value for the customer and the perception of customers' uncertainties. Hence, also influencing *why* the supplier's cloud offering has changed over time.

7.2 Limitations

Although this study included an extensive literature review, interviews, and collection of secondary data, the study has several limitations. In this study only one organization in Sweden, supplying and selling cloud, is investigated. Therefore, the generalizations and conclusions drawn on the selling process and development of cloud might impact the external validity. A more nuanced conclusion might have been possible if other suppliers, customers, geographical markets, or technological developments were investigated. However, in order to have an in-depth study, it was impossible to include all possible perspectives within the limited time and resources available, from January to May 2019. Hence, these could be further explored in section 7.5, future research.

In keeping the case company and interviewees anonymous, key information that would identify or harm them had to be excluded, which can also impact this study by not including the full picture given by the participants. However, we believe that the data used answered the research question, without having to include information that would disclose the identities of the interviewees and case company. Moreover, the limited research in this area also made it difficult to make any comparisons, which could impact the transferability of this study.

The qualitative data collected could potentially be impacted by the formulation of questions and translations. For instance, the participants could misunderstand certain questions or wordings,

which is why some questions were asked several times throughout an interview in different ways. Moreover, since the interviews were held in Swedish, the translations from Swedish to English could also have been misinterpreted by us, which is why the recordings were used to take the respondent's tone into consideration, unclear answers were brought up with the participant in question, and the translations were reviewed by a peer.

7.3 Theoretical contribution

By using a new combination of literature in the cloud context, it is reasonable to argue that a foundation for cloud's future development, as well as other technologies, is formed. The development of cloud has been moving very fast, and therefore, literature has had a hard time catching up. Thus, this study helps to fill the knowledge gap of cloud from a supplier's perspective. From the completed theoretical framework there are several aspects that impact this study's theoretical contribution. Viewing technologies as changing and impacting businesses throughout time gives a new perspective in the literature of cloud, where cloud has been treated rather static before. As the values communicated from the supplier shifts from quantitative to qualitative, the expected value contribution for customers increase, while at the same time increasing the perceived complexity of the technology. Furthermore, as predicted from the business model literature, the study shows that when more of the customer's value components are addressed, the supplier perceives the customer to have a higher valuation of the technology.

This study further contributes with a foundation for analysis of the future of cloud, but also for other technologies. Although the results and conclusions from this study are specific to this case's particular context and cannot be claimed to be generalizable for other technologies, the general conclusions in 7.1 can be used as a guideline and starting point going forward. In addition, this also paves the way for future researchers and other potential areas that would be interesting to study further. These are presented in section 7.5; future research.

7.4 Managerial implications

In this thesis we aimed to discover how the cloud offering has changed over time and why this change has happened. Based on the discussions and conclusions of this study, the following managerial implications were identified. Firstly, sellers and suppliers of a newly introduced technology should focus on more quantitative values early in their selling process, especially if they perceive customers to experience a high level of transaction uncertainty. As the technology and customers mature, suppliers should gradually shift towards communicating more qualitative values. Secondly, in order to be successful in the market, suppliers must include both value contribution and supplier abilities in their offering. The offering should be designed in order to match what value they perceive the customers to expect from the technology, but also to meet the perceived customer uncertainties. Finally, a supplier should be aware of their surroundings in order to identify and leverage external factors that could influence the customers' perception of a technology. If the supplier can understand how these external drivers affect their customers, they will be better at designing an offering that can convince potential customers.

7.5 Future research

Throughout this thesis, four intriguing perspectives for future research were brought to attention. Firstly, since this thesis only takes the supplier's point of view, it would be interesting to study the customer's perspective in order to get a more complete understanding of the studied area. In relation to this, other theories and aspects to evaluate the relationship between the seller and customer could also be used to address the selling process and development. Secondly, other suppliers and technologies cloud be investigated to provide more data and research within the field of technology development in businesses, since this study is limited to data collected from only one supplier and one technology. Thirdly, since this study focuses on the Swedish market, further research investigating the perspective from other geographical markets and cultures could help in providing a better general understanding of the development of cloud and cloud's selling process. Finally, this study is limited to a specific time frame and since implementation of cloud is only at around 10% today, but expected to grow significantly in the coming years, a future study taking a long-term perspective on cloud could provide more insights on the development process (Gu & Krishnakanthan, 2018).

8 References

- Ahrne, G., & Svensson, P. (2011). Handbok i kvalitativa metoder Liber.
- Alvesson, M., & Sköldberg, K. (2008). Tolkning och reflektion : Vetenskapsfilosofi och kvalitativ metod (2., [uppdaterade] uppl. ed.). Lund; Danmark: Studentlitteratur.
- Armbrust, M., Fox, A., Griffith, R., Joseph, A. D., Katz, R., Konwinski, A., et al. (2010). A view of cloud computing. Communications of the ACM, 53(4), 50-58. doi:10.1145/1721654.1721672
- Baden-Fuller, C., & Haefliger, S. (2013). Business models and technological innovation. Long Range Planning, 46(6), 419-426. doi:10.1016/j.lrp.2013.08.023
- Bayramusta, M., & Nasir, V. A. (2016). A fad or future of IT?: A comprehensive literature review on the cloud computing research. International Journal of Information Management, 36(4), 635-644. doi:10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2016.04.006
- Bazeley, P. (2013). Qualitative data analysis : Practical strategies. London: SAGE.
- Benlian, A., & Hess, T. (2011). Opportunities and risks of software-as-a-service: Findings from a survey of IT executives. Decision Support Systems, 52(1), 232-246. doi:10.1016/j.dss.2011.07.007
- Bowman, C., & Ambrosini, V. (2000). Value creation versus value capture: Towards a coherent definition of value in strategy. British Journal of Management, 11(1), 1-15. doi:10.1111/1467-8551.00147
- Boyatzis, R. E. (1998). Transforming qualitative information : Thematic analysis and code development. London ; Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qualitative Research in Psychology, 3(2), 77-101. doi:10.1191/1478088706qp0630a
- Brewerton, P. M., & Millward, L. (2001). Organizational research methods : A guide for students and researchers. London: SAGE.
- Brinkmann, S. (2013). Qualitative interviewing. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Bryman, A., & Bell, E. (2011). Business research methods (3. ed. ed.). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Carr, N. G. (2003). IT doesn't matter. IT Doesn't Matter, , 41-49. Retrieved from SCOPUS database.

- Chesbrough, H. (2010). Business model innovation: Opportunities and barriers. Long Range Planning, 43(2-3), 354-363. doi:10.1016/j.lrp.2009.07.010
- Chesbrough, H., & Rosenbloom, R. S. (2002). The role of the business model in capturing value from innovation: Evidence from xerox corporation's technology spin-off companies.Industrial and Corporate Change, 11(3), 529-555. Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Columbus, L. (2018). State of enterprise cloud computing, 2018. Retrieved 05/08, 2019, from https://www.forbes.com/sites/louiscolumbus/2018/08/30/state-of-enterprise-cloud-computing-2018/#242c23a4265e
- Creswell, J. W. (2015). A concise introduction to mixed methods research. Los Angeles: SAGE.
- Daly, J. M., Kellehear, A., & Gliksman, M. (1997). The public health researcher : A methodological guide. Melbourne: Oxford University Press.
- Darrow, B. (2015). If you thought cloud consolidation was over, think again. Retrieved 05/02, 2019, from http://fortune.com/2015/11/16/cloud-consolidation-2016/
- Dubois, A., & Araujo, L. (2007). Case research in purchasing and supply management: Opportunities and challenges. Journal of Purchasing and Supply Management, 13(3), 170-181. doi:10.1016/j.pursup.2007.09.002
- Durao, F., Carvalho, J. F. S., Fonseka, A., & Garcia, V. C. (2014). A systematic review on cloud computing. Journal of Supercomputing, 68(3), 1321-1346. doi:10.1007/s11227-014-1089-x
- Eisenhardt, K. M., & Graebner, M. E. (2007). Theory building from cases: Opportunities and challenges. Academy of Management Journal, 50(1), 25-32. doi:10.5465/AMJ.2007.24160888
- Eriksson, K., & Sharma, D. D. (2003). Modeling uncertainty in buyer–seller cooperation. Journal of Business Research, 56(12), 961-970.
- Faber, E., Ballon, P., Bouwman, H., Haaker, T., Rietkerk, O. D., & Steen, M. (2003). Designing business models for mobile ICT services. Paper presented at the
- Ford, D. (2002). In Ford D. (Ed.), The business marketing course : Managing in complex networks. Chichester: Wiley.
- Forrest, W. (2009). Clearing the Air on Cloud Computing, Uptime Institute Workshop: McKinsey&Company, Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Frankenfield, J. (2019). Cloud computing. Retrieved 05/12, 2019, from https://www.investopedia.com/terms/c/cloud-computing.asp
- Gartner. (2008). Gartner says cloud computing will be as influential as E-business. Retrieved 03/14, 2019, from https://www.gartner.com/newsroom/id/707508

- Gibbs, G. R. (2007). In Flick U. (Ed.), Analyzing qualitative data (1. ed. ed.). Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications.
- Glaser, B. G., & Strauss, A. L. (1967). The discovery of grounded theory : Strategies for qualitative research. New York: Aldine de Gruyter.
- Gomolski, B. (2005). U.S.IT Spending and Staffing Survey, 2005, Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Gu, M., & Krishnakanthan, K. (2018). The progressive cloud: A new approach to migration. Digital McKinsey, , 2019-0501.
- Håkansson, H., Johanson, J., & Wootz, B. (1976). Influence tactics in buyer seller processes. Industrial Marketing Management, 5(6), 319-332. doi:10.1016/0019-8501(76)90014-6
- Hardy, Q. (2018). How cloud computing is changing management. Harvard Business Review, , 2019-05-01.
- Hayes, R., Kyer, B., & Weber, E. (2015). The case study cookbook. Available at: File:///E:/Scoping/Case% 20Studies/CaseTypePDF.Pdf (Accessed August 17, 2018).[Google Scholar],
- Holm, A. B., Günzel, F., & Ulhøi, J. P. (2013). Openness in innovation and business models: Lessons from the newspaper industry. International Journal of Technology Management, 61(3-4), 324-348. doi:10.1504/IJTM.2013.052674
- Houman Andersen, P. (2001). Relationship development and marketing communication: An integrative model. Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing, 16(3), 167-183.
- IBM. (2017a). API use cases for every (?) industry. Retrieved 05/10, 2019, from https://developer.ibm.com/apiconnect/2015/11/01/api-use-cases-for-every-industry/
- IBM. (2017b). A brief history on cloud computing. Retrieved 03/25, 2019, from https://www.ibm.com/cloud/blog/cloud-computing-history
- Johnson, M. W., Christensen, C. M., & Kagermann, H. (2008). Reinventing your business model. Harvard Business Review, 86(12), 50-59+129. Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Kamoun, F. (2008). Rethinking the business model with RFID doi:10.17705/1CAIS.02235
- Kern, T., Willcocks, L. P., & Lacity, M. C. (2002). Application service provision: Risk assessment and mitigation. MIS Quarterly Executive, 1(2), 113-126. Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Khalid, S. (2002). Innovation through networks: Technology and cooperative relationships. 18th IMP, Dijon (França),

- Kvale, S., & Brinkmann, S. (2014). Den kvalitativa forskningsintervjun (S. Torhell Trans.). (3. [rev.] uppl. ed.). Lund; Polen: Studentlitteratur.
- Lacity, M. C., Khan, S. A., & Willcocks, L. P. (2009). A review of the IT outsourcing literature: Insights for practice. Journal of Strategic Information Systems, 18(3), 130-146. doi:10.1016/j.jsis.2009.06.002
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Beverly Hills, Calif.: Sage.
- Linthicum, D. (2009). Top 5 cloud computing predictions for 2010. Retrieved 05/10, 2019, from https://www.infoworld.com/article/2683639/top-5-cloud-computing-predictionsfor-2010.html?page=2
- Lohr, S. (2007). Google and ibm join in 'cloud computing'. Research, New York Times, Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Makkar, S. (2015). Private vs. public vs. hybrid cloud: Which one to choose? Impressico Business Solutions, , 2019-01-28.
- MarketsandMarkets. (2019). Cloud computing market global forecast. Retrieved 04/20, 2019, from https://www.marketsandmarkets.com/Market-Reports/cloud-computing-234.html
- Marshall, M. N. (1996). Sampling for qualitative research. Family Practice, 13(6), 522-526. doi:10.1093/fampra/13.6.522
- Marston, S., Li, Z., Bandyopadhyay, S., Zhang, J., & Ghalsasi, A. (2011). Cloud computing the business perspective. Decision Support Systems, 51(1), 176-189. doi:10.1016/j.dss.2010.12.006
- Martínez-Mesa, J., González-Chica, D. A., Duquia, R. P., Bonamigo, R. R., & Bastos, J. L. (2016). Sampling: How to select participants in my research study? Anais Brasileiros De Dermatologia, 91(3), 326-330.
- Massa, L., Tucci, C. L., & Afuah, A. (2017). A critical assessment of business model research. Academy of Management Annals, 11(1), 73-104. doi:10.5465/annals.2014.0072
- McCarthy, J. (1992). Reminiscences on the history of time-sharing. IEEE Ann.Hist.Comput., 14(1), 19-24. Retrieved from <u>http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=612400.612431</u>
- McKendrick, J. (2011). Cloud computing's hidden 'green' benefits. Forbes, , 2019-05-01.
- Mell, P., & Grance, T. (2011). The NIST definition of cloud computing doi:10.6028/NIST.SP.800-145
- Merriam, S. B. (1998). Qualitative research and case study applications in education (Rev. and expanded ed. ed.). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Merriam, S. B. (2009). Qualitative research : A guide to design and implementation (2. ed. ed.). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Miles, M. B., & Huberman, A. M. (1994). Qualitative data analysis : An expanded sourcebook (2. ed. ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Miller, R. (2016). How AWS came to be. Retrieved 03/25, 2019, from https://techcrunch.com/2016/07/02/andy-jassys-brief-history-of-the-genesis-of-aws/
- Möller, K. (2006). Role of competences in creating customer value: A value-creation logic approach. Industrial Marketing Management, 35(8), 913-924.
- Osterwalder, A., & Pigneur, Y. (2010). In Clark T. (Ed.), Business model generation : A handbook for visionaries, game changers, and challengers (L. Sjösten Trans.). Hoboken, N. J.: Wiley.
- Parkhill, D. F. (1966). The challenge of the computer utility. Reading, Mass.: Addison-Wesley.
- Peat, J. K. (2002). Health science research : A handbook of quantitative methods. London: Sage.
- Pitelis Dr., C. N. (2009). The co-evolution of organizational value capture, value creation and sustainable advantage. Organization Studies, 30(10), 1115-1139. doi:10.1177/0170840609346977
- Pitelis, C. N., & Teece, D. J. (2009). The (new) nature and essence of the firm. European Management Review, 6(1), 5-15. doi:10.1057/emr.2009.1
- Priem, R. L. (2007). A consumer perspective on value creation. Academy of Management Review, 32(1), 219-235. doi:10.5465/AMR.2007.23464055
- Quicke, S. (2017). Public cloud not the panacea. Retrieved 05/02, 2019, from https://www.computerweekly.com/microscope/news/450425518/Cloud-not-the-panacea
- Rayna, T., & Striukova, L. (2016). From rapid prototyping to home fabrication: How 3D printing is changing business model innovation. Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 102, 214–224. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2015.07.023
- Reymen, I., Berends, H., Oudehand, R., & Stultiëns, R. (2017). Decision making for business model development: A process study of effectuation and causation in new technology-based ventures. R and D Management, 47(4), 595-606. doi:10.1111/radm.12249
- Rudder, C. (2018). The biggest changes in IT in the last 5 years. Retrieved 05/10, 2019, from https://enterprisersproject.com/article/2018/9/biggest-changes-it-last-5-years
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2009). Research methods for business students (5. ed. ed.). Harlow: Financial Times Prentice Hall.

- Scott, G. (2019). Application programming interface (API). Retrieved 05/10, 2019, from https://www.investopedia.com/terms/a/application-programming-interface.asp
- Sosna, M., Trevinyo-Rodríguez, R. N., & Velamuri, S. R. (2010). Business model innovation through trial-and-error learning: The naturhouse case. Long Range Planning, 43(2-3), 383-407. doi:10.1016/j.lrp.2010.02.003
- Stadtmueller, L. (2012). Cloud computing trends: Three reasons skeptics aren't adopting cloud. Retrieved 05/10, 2019, from https://searchitchannel.techtarget.com/tip/Cloudcomputing-trends-Three-reasons-skeptics-arent-adopting-cloud
- Stake, R. E. (1995). The art of case study research. Thousand Oaks, Calif. London: Sage.
- Suddaby, R. (2006). From the editors: What grounded theory is not. Academy of Management Journal, 49(4), 633-642. doi:10.5465/AMJ.2006.22083020
- Susarla, A., Barua, A., & Whinston, A. B. (2003). Understanding the service component of application service provision: An empirical analysis of satisfaction with ASP services. MIS Quarterly: Management Information Systems, 27(1), 91-123. Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Teece, D. J. (2010). Business models, business strategy and innovation. Long Range Planning, 43(2-3), 172-194. doi:10.1016/j.lrp.2009.07.003
- Thibodeau, P. (2013). One in four cloud providers will be gone by 2015. Retrieved 05/02, 2019, from https://www.computerworld.com/article/2486691/one-in-four-cloud-providers-will-be-gone-by-2015.html
- Ulaga, W., & Kohli, A. K. (2018). The role of a solutions salesperson: Reducing uncertainty and fostering adaptiveness. Industrial Marketing Management, 69, 161-168.
- Venters, W., & Whitley, E. A. (2012). A critical review of cloud computing: Researching desires and realities. Journal of Information Technology, 27(3), 179-197. doi:10.1057/jit.2012.17
- Winston, A. (2011). Cloud computing is greener. Harvard Business Review, , 2019-05-02.
- Yang, H., & Tate, M. (2012). A descriptive literature review and classification of cloud computing research. Communications of the Association for Information Systems, 31(1), 35-60. Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Yin, R. K. (2009). Case study research : Design and methods (4. ed. ed.). London: SAGE.
- Yin, R. K. (2011). Qualitative research from start to finish. New York: Guilford Press.
- Yin, R. K. (2012). Applications of case study research (3. ed. ed.). Thousand Oaks, Calif.: SAGE.
- Yin, R. K. (2014). Case study research : Design and methods (5. ed. ed.). London: SAGE.

- Zhang, Q., Cheng, L., & Boutaba, R. (2010). Cloud computing: State-of-the-art and research challenges. Journal of Internet Services and Applications, 1(1), 7-18. doi:10.1007/s13174-010-0007-6
- Zott, C., & Amit, R. (2002). Measuring the performance implications of business model design: Evidence from emerging growth public firms. Working Paper 2002/13/ENT/SM, INSEAD, Fontainebleau, France, Retrieved from SCOPUS database.
- Zott, C., Amit, R., & Massa, L. (2011). The business model: Recent developments and future research. Journal of Management, 37(4), 1019-1042. doi:10.1177/0149206311406265

Secondary data – Internal documents

Internal document 1, 2010 - A paper from the company's technical resource center, intended for developers.

Internal document 2, 2013 - An overview of the company's cloud offerings and cloud strategy.

Internal document 3, 2018 - A presentation from an internal training course in cloud.

Internal document 4, 2019 - An overview of the current state and predicted future of cloud.

9 Appendix

Appendix 1 Interview Guide

BASIC INFORMATION

- Name
- Age
- Role
- Tenure at the company

INTRODUCTION

An introduction was made by us, of ourselves, the scope of the master thesis and the different areas that would be discussed during the interview. In addition, we asked if the interviewees were okay with being recorded, only for the purpose of transcribing.

BACKGROUND AND EXPERIENCE

- Could you briefly present your professional background?

 a. Where, duration, and what was your role?
- 2. What is your experience and what has been your exposure to cloud?a. Could you elaborate further on what type of exposure? (sales/technical?)

CLOUD CUSTOMER CASES

- 1. Have you ever been involved in selling or trying to sell the cloud-computing technology?
 - a. Could you elaborate further on this process?/how would you explain the development of cloud and how has the offering changed? *(sales/technical)*
 - b. What happened, which customer, how did it go and why?
 - c. Which arguments were used, how did the customer respond and what did you do in return?
 - d. Was there any resistance from the customer in any way and why?i. How did you respond?
 - e. What could have gone differently, why did it/did it not work out?
 - f. (If it worked out) how was this implemented?
- 2. Do you remember any other process?
 - a. Could you elaborate further on this process? (similar to Q1 above)

MATURITY AND TIMELINE EXERCISE

Example of the timeline:

Perceived Maturity	Here the interviewees had the opportunity to describe the maturity of each customer discussed	
	Here the interviewees had the opportunity to map out all the events discussed during the interviews	Time

- 1. How would you define the cloud development throughout time?
 - a. Are there any clear stages?
- 2. Could you please map out the insights from the mentioned customer cases, based on time and maturity of the customer at the time?
 - a. When did it happen?
 - b. How willing/mature was the customer at the time to adopt cloud?
 - c. Which value propositions used were/became most important and why?
- 3. How would you fill the gaps on the timeline? *(if there was any missing customer case on the timeline based on the defined stage)*
 - a. What value propositions were most important throughout time and why?
- 4. Do you still agree with your initial stages or would you like to change anything?

TRENDS AND MARKET UNCERTAINTIES

- Did anything else impact the development and why?
 a. When did this happen?
- 2. How did customers think about cloud in general in the defined stages?
 - a. Which were the most important value propositions used?
 - b. How did the customers perceive these propositions and what value did it bring to the customer?
 - c. Anything that held them back and why?
 - d. How did sellers respond?

CONCLUDING AND OTHER QUESTIONS

- 1. How would you summarize the development of cloud?
- 2. How has the offering changed in your view?
- 3. Is there anything else that you would like to mention?
- 4. Who do you think that we should interview further?

Appendix 2	Participant	sampling
------------	-------------	----------

Participant	Name	Area of expertise	Date(s)
1	Henrik	Sales	13/03/2019; 25/04/2019
2	Filip	Technology	16/03/2019; 20/03/2019
3	Lars	Sales	20/03/2019
4	Carl Henry	Sales	20/03/2019
5	Maria	Sales	20/03/2019
6	Sara	Sales	27/03/2019
7	Robin	Technology	27/03/2019
8	Bengt	Technology	27/03/2019
9	Oscar	Sales	27/03/2019
10	Erik	Sales	29/03/2019
11	Kim	Technology	29/03/2019
12	Marcus	Sales	29/03/2019
13	Jonas	Sales	02/04/2019
14	Björn	Technology	02/04/2019
15	Monica	Sales	03/04/2019; 25/04/2019
16	Mats	Sales	03/04/2019
17	Daniel	Sales	10/04/2019
18	Alex	Sales	10/04/2019

	Relationship				Drivers							Barriers							Values				Themes
Distant	Close	Technology and complements	More competent buyers	New buyers in organization	End customer behavior	New competition	Big suppliers	Trend/hype	Bad publicity	Legislation	Complexity/control	Lock-in	Organizational barriers/competence	Security	Green IT	End customer value/functional	Speed/Time to market	Simplicity	Flexibility	Back-up	Efficiency	Costs	Code
5	9	10	6	6	3	9	10	6	3	8	9	8	13	9	0	8	14	7	8	2	4	16	# 01 participants
		x				x					x			x			x	х	x	х	x	х	Henrik
x	×	х	×	х	×		×		х	х	×	x		x		х	×				х	х	Lars
								×															Filip Ca
	×	x			×		×				×	×	×			×				×		x	ırl Henry
	×		x								x		x				x	х	x			х	Maria S
	×		×	х		х							×				х	х				х	Sara R
		х		х		х				х		x	х	х		х	х		х			x	obin Be
		x					×						×					×	×			×	engt Os
ſ	Î	ŕ	×	x		×	×	×		x	×	×	×	ŕ		ŕ	×	ŕ				x	car Er
		x				×	×				×	×	×				×					x	ik Kir
×	×		×			×	×	×					×								×	×	n Marc
×				×		×	×			×	×		×	×			×		×			×	us Jonas
		x					x	x		x			x			x	x		x			x	Björn
	×	x						x	x	x	×	x	x	x		x	x	x	x		x	x	Monica
х	x		x		х					х		x	x	х			х					х	Mats
	x	х		х				х		х	x			х		х	х	х	x			x	Daniel
						×	×		х					×		x	x						Alex

Appendix 3 Analysis of empirical results – frequency

Analysis of empirical results

Appendix 4 Illustration of quotes

STAGE 1

en we talked about the cloud back then it was all financial arguments. You could shift is to OpEx and you didn't need any CapEx budget for IT-infrastructure. I also heard here existed some kind of technical accounting trick, giving companies additional fits from cloud. They actually contemplated updating the accounting regulations so nizations had to declare it as CapEx anyways. I mean, what they did was basically g IT-infrastructure with a payment plan" Björn asn't just our company, but most suppliers saw this as a cost play." Daniel as talked about that you wanted to go to cloud in order to decrease costs" Kim	Cost	Quantitattive values	Values
"They were looking to remove human labor, to automize" Bengt "There will be a pressure from stakeholders to cut costs, and few things as as effective in cutting costs as outsourcing" Jonas "It is easier to outsource than to change people. And that is one reason why organizations or to cloud, you are removing this people problem" Kim	Workforce		
"In the beginning it was all about cost savings, effectiveness, and efficiency. It became more efficient since more people could have access to information." Marcus	Effectiveness		

"We worked pretty far from the customer in the cloud world" Jonas "In the beginning stages of selling cloud, the sellers wanted to have a close relationship, but it was rather distant. They were a bit unsure and uncomfortable in the process." Marcus	Distant relationship	Transaction	
"Back in the days, customers were very skeptical of putting anything at all in the cloud due to security concerns. Some are still a bit skeptical today." Robin	Security	uncertainty	
After cost savings benefits, a form of security mindset became relevant." Henrik "I think customers had very different ideas of what problems cloud could solve. It was a bit of a concentual confusion, what is cloud actually?" Mats			-
"There was not much competence in the market. At the time, it was more supply driven and customers listened more to the suppliers." Lars	Low competence		Uncertainties
"They were a bit unsure and uncomfortable in the process." Marcus			
"If you do not use cloud to its full potential then it would bring around the same value as if the customer had all their data left in their server hall." Kim		Need uncertainty	
"One of the main challenges for an IT department, and this is something they are very good at, is that they build technical debt. It leads to extreme complexities every time you want to make a change. [] It is favorable for a CIO to buy in volume since that will get you a better price. But if you look at the cloud model, it doesn't fit in the traditional purchasing model" Kim	Buying organization		

"Back in the days, we did more big customized projects" Jonas			
"We understood that this was the future but we measured people the wrong way internally"	Old work	Problem-solving	Abilities
Bengt	practice	ability	
"It was a completely different business model. It didn't fit" Kim			

STAGE 2

"Flexibility and simplicity were key values used to explain the benefits of cloud, especially concerning test and development. If you wanted to test something it was flexible and simple. Earlier, you either had to buy or go find a free server in order to test something. And if you wanted to do something on a bigger scale, then it didn't work. But now, with cloud, that is really simple." Bengt "To order a new server you had to go through 70 decision points and many of these were manual where you needed someone to approve the purchase. And then you look at cloud where it takes fifteen minutes. This is what makes the development processes much quicker." Björn	Simplicity	Quantitative values	Values
"The customer (X) got requirements from their suppliers that they had to work more agile. The tools that customer X had did not support this. () Time to market was the big thing" Robin "Cloud is not necessarily cheaper, something that customers had a hard time understanding. A cloud proposal is usually flexible, and flexibility generally cost money. The per unit cost is often higher." Jonas	Flexibility	Qualitative values	

"With time, it has become more demand driven, where people understand that you can do something more. () The requirements have started to appear in the market" Lars	Distant relationship		
"A really important observation. In all previous technology trends that I've seen, and I have worked with this for 20 years, whether it's hardware, software, or whatever is new at the time, companies have bought technology through a traditional and structured purchasing process. All suppliers have been invited and one wins the tender. But with cloud, all Swedish companies have just chosen one or two suppliers [] so some suppliers have become dominant without going through a structured purchasing process [] All large companies have a process for buying expensive things. But with cloud you can start really small, and all of a sudden you have an invoice at 100 million. I've never seen this before" Erik	Lock in		
"Customers were afraid of getting locked-in." Carl-Henry		Market uncertainty	
actually locked-in. However, it absolutely was and is a concern." Mats			
"Customers were also worried to get locked-in to one supplier. It was absolutely one of the top concerns." Robin			
"Some customers were afraid to get locked-in" Monica			
"Big players have gone in with all of their strength in this [cloud]. They have been driving this forward. Since these big players have grown and been successful, the have been in the spotlight and people see that it has worked for them. [] Since these players have entered the market with their big muscles and shown commitment, cloud has grown as a technology" Oscar			Uncertainties
"What has been driving cloud from the beginning are companies like Spotify and Netflix. They are building different components that the end customer can use. It has an extremely high operational security. [] It is really a technological shift and you see all these examples of startups being successful. So then you start thinking why can't we do this in the private industry or the public sector? You start to get a better understanding of what cloud can do." Alex	Market driver	Need uncertainty	
"One thing that has been driving cloud forward is the 'technology trend'. Everyone feel like they have to take that route, but the reasoning is rather emotional than fact based. 'Everyone goes to cloud so we have to do it too'. It's like Rosé wine, all of a sudden everyone started drinking Rosé during the summers, it was and is a trend. It is the exact same thing." Erik		Transaction	
"The customer has been a bit afraid of not knowing where the information is. "Is it safe?" They want the control over their own things." Henrik	Samuita	uncertainty	
"Many customers are very careful. It is about mitigating risk. So, they want to experiment on safe ground before they make a decision and move on." Monica	Security		

"The working relationships started to get more intense when working towards holistic			
solutions. We don't always work towards the IT department, but rather towards the business	Partnorship	Problem-solving	Abilitas
side. You have to work with decision makers that are engaged, and you have to dare to have	rannersnip	ability	Abilites
fun!" Sara			

STAGE 3

"When we argue for cloud today it is about time-to-market and accessibility to certain functions. That's what we call API and the API economy. [] For a customer it would be impossible to develop these applications by themselves since they are often extremely complex. Even if a large Swedish company were to do it, developing only one of these applications would drain their whole annual IT-budget" Björn "You have to look at the customer's customer. You have to look from the outside and in. How can we help our customer to in turn help their customers be successful? " Daniel "I think that customers have a feeling that the flexibility and speed with cloud leads to a competitive advantage." Monica	End-customer value	Qualitative values	Values
"I have experiences in both selling and implementing cloud. Cloud is one technology, out of a couple, that enables innovation and fast value. It takes us just a few months to create business value for the customer [] it is a tool used to create innovation." Sara "Customers are setting up their own innovation unit, you have to get to the business value a lot faster. The technology that you get from cloud, together with API:s and microservices, is faster and more flexible." Alex	Innovation		

"Most risks from the customers are perceived risks. There is a lack of competencies and it is			
a super nara discussion to nave. Erik	Control		
"Today it is becoming more complex which leads to that the control is disappearing a bit. There is a need of new competency in the company." Monica	Comroi	Transaction uncertainty	
"There is an insecurity if whether you are compliant with all regulations" Mats	Regulators		
"Laws, rules, and integrity questions have put a break on the development." Daniel	Regulatons		
"There is a variation in competency with customers. Some have a hard time understanding that it is moving fast and some understand that cloud has the biggest impact on new things." Kim "If you buy 17 different cloud solutions from various vednors, how do these fit together? Because the data is in 17 differen data centers" Jonas		Need uncertainty	Uncertainties
"There is a complete stack of functions today which makes it more complex" Maria			
"Now we see organizations having multiple cloud suppliers, and how are they supposed to handle that? We're talking hybrid clouds. This is a new type of challenge so it could be that customers end up coming back to the suppliers in the market. [] So the world is about to explode in different components and interfaces. All customers want to have it simple and there could be a renaissance for the suppliers that can solve this and put it all together" Lars "We're talking multi-cloud and hybrid-cloud, where you have different cloud suppliers. We think that will go without soving in the future " Mats	Complexity	Market uncertainty	

"We work a lot closer to the customers today. [] We have agreed upon many things which has made it into a more strategic relationship in a way." Maria			
"Today the partnership is also very important. You have to trust your supplier, since it is almost impossible to control security and integrity claims" Daniel	Partnership	Problem-solving ability	Abilities
"Cloud is a longer relationship process today. It is not like hardware or software, when you only sold something and then said 'goodbye'." Monica			

EXTERNAL DRIVERS

"The technical development has been accelerating, due to that there are no big barriers to start a company and bring value to the end customer in a different and new way. It has put pressure on traditional companies and authorities more and more." Lars "Through API:s you can get access to advanced application which you cannot do yourself." Filip	API and technology	External drivers
"The technical development through internet bandwidth has made this possible. Back in the days it was not possible for computers, since the bandwidth was not there" Oscar		
"Back in the days, a seller always sold cloud to the CIO, today that has started to shift towards the business side." Daniel		
"What is happening in the market is that more and more decisions are taken in the line of business. Today, different departments can take these decisions, earlier everything had to go through the IT department" Robin	New buyers	
"What has changed radically is the end-customer behavior. When we're in the digital and it's possible to create better customer experiences, the requirements from our customers change. They want their services in a particular way" Mats "Data analysis has become more and more important. Uber and Netflix for instance work a lot with data analysis to create better services" Henrik	End-customer behavior	